IN THE UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT FOR THE MIDDLE DISTRICT OF PENNSYLVANIA

WHITEWOOD, et al.,

Plaintiffs,

Civil Action

v.

No. 13-1861-JEJ

WOLF, et al.,

Defendants.

EXPERT REPORT OF GEORGE CHAUNCEY, PH.D.

PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

1. I am the Samuel Knight Professor of History and American Studies and past Chair of the Department of History at Yale University, where I have taught since 2006. This report relates to my opinions as an expert in the history of the United States in the twentieth century and gender, homosexuality, sexuality, and civil rights in the United States, with a particular focus on the history of discrimination experienced by lesbians and gay men in the United States. I have actual knowledge of the matters stated in this report, and could and would so testify if called as a witness.

2. My background, experience, and publications are summarized in my curriculum vitae, which is attached as Exhibit A to this report. In the past four years, I have testified as an expert—either at trial or through declaration—or been deposed as an expert in U.S. v. Windsor, 133 S. Ct. 2675 (2013); Gill v. Office of Personnel Management, 682 F.3d 1 (1st Cir. 2012); Commonwealth of Mass. v. U.S. Dep't of Health and Human Services, 682 F.3d 1 (1st Cir. 2012); Perry v. Schwarzenegger, 704 F. Supp. 2d 921 (N.D. Cal. 2010); Pedersen v. Office of Personnel Management, 881 F. Supp. 2d 294 (D. Conn. 2012); Golinski v. Office of Personnel Management, 824 F.Supp.2d 968 (N.D. Cal. 2012); Dragovich v. U.S. Dep't of the Treasury, 872 F. Supp. 2d 944 (N.D. Cal. 2012); Jackson v. Abercrombie, 884 F. Supp. 2d 1065 (D. Haw. 2012); Sevcik v. Sandoval, No. 911 F. Supp. 2d 996 (D. Nev. 2012); Cooper-Harris v. United States, 2013 U.S. Dist. LEXIS 125030 (C.D. Cal. Aug. 29, 2013); Obergefell v. Kasich, Case No. Case No. 1:13-cv-501 (S.D. Ohio); Donaldson v. Montana, No. 10-702 (Mont. 1st Jud. Dist. Ct.); Darby v. Orr, Lazaro v. Orr, Nos. 12 CH 19718 & 19719 (Circuit Ct., Cook Cty.); and DeBoer v. Snyder, No. 12-cv-10285 (E.D. Mich. 2012)-all of which involved testimony on topics similar to those discussed below.

3. From 1991 to 2006, I was a Professor of History at the University of Chicago. I am the author of *Gay New York: Gender, Urban Culture, and the Making of the Gay Male World, 1890-1940* (New York: Basic Books, 1994), which won the Organization of American

Historians' Merle Curti Award for the best book in social history and Frederick Jackson Turner Award for the best first book in any field of history, the Los Angeles Times Book Prize in History, and Lambda Literary Award. I am also the author of *Why Marriage? The History Shaping Today's Debate over Gay Equality* (New York: Basic Books, 2004); coeditor of three books and special journal issues, including *Hidden From History: Reclaiming the Gay and Lesbian Past* (NAL, 1989); and the author of numerous articles, which are listed in my curriculum vitae, attached to this report as Exhibit A (including all publications authored in the previous 10 years).

4. In preparing this report, I reviewed the Amended Complaint in this case. I base my opinions on my own research, experience and publications, the work of other historians and scholars, and on other sources that I have considered, which are listed in the attached bibliography (Exhibit B). The materials I have relied upon in preparing this report are the same types of materials that experts in my field regularly rely upon when forming opinions on the subject.

5. I have been retained by counsel for Plaintiffs in this litigation. I am being compensated at a rate of \$400 per hour for preparation of reports or declarations; \$450 per hour for time spent preparing for and giving deposition or trial testimony; and \$4,500 per day spent preparing for or attending trial. My compensation does not depend on the outcome of this litigation, the opinions I express, or the testimony I provide.

SUMMARY OF OPINIONS

6. It is my professional opinion that the historical record, which is outlined below, demonstrates that gay and lesbian people have been subject to widespread and significant discrimination and hostility in the United States.

7. Through much of the twentieth century, in particular, gay men and lesbians suffered under the weight of medical theories that treated their desires as a disorder; penal laws that condemned their consensual adult sexual behavior as a crime; police practices that suppressed their ability to associate and socialize publicly; censorship codes that prohibited their depiction on the stage, in the movies, and on television; and federal policies and state regulations that discriminated against them on the basis of their homosexual status. These state policies and ideological messages worked together to create and reinforce the belief that gay and lesbian persons comprised an inferior class to be shunned by other Americans.

8. Despite social and legal progress in the past thirty years towards greater acceptance of homosexuality, gay and lesbian people continue to live with the legacy of the antigay measures enacted in the 1930s, 1940s, and 1950s and the attitudes that motivated those measures. That legacy is evident both in laws that remain on the books and in the many legal protections that have not been enacted.

9. Among the many products of the legacy of discrimination in the twentieth century, the most conspicuous today include Congress' repeated failure to enact federal legislation protecting gay and lesbian people from discrimination in housing, employment, and public accommodations; the numerous state statutes and constitutional amendments that brand

gay men and lesbians as second-class citizens by denying them the right to marry the person they love; and the federal Defense of Marriage Act, which until several months ago prohibited the federal government from recognizing such a marriage when it did occur. The legacy of discrimination is also evident in the demeaning stereotypes and inflammatory rhetoric used by anti-gay organizations and public officials as they campaign to enact further measures meant to erode gay people's civil rights and diminish their status as full citizens of the United States campaigns that are, to this day, very often successful.

10. Today, the limited civil rights enjoyed by gay and lesbian Americans vary substantially from region to region and are still subject to the vicissitudes of public opinion. Like other minority groups, gay men and lesbians often must rely on judicial decisions to secure equal rights.

HISTORY OF DISCRIMINATION AGAINST GAY AND LESBIAN PEOPLE IN THE UNITED STATES

I. INTRODUCTION

11. While there is ample evidence that same-sex attraction, love, and intimacy have persisted across the ages, most historians now agree that the concept of the homosexual and the heterosexual as distinct categories of people emerged only in the late nineteenth century. This concept had profound effects on the regulation of homosexuality. Early American legislators, drawing on their understanding of ancient Judeo-Christian prohibitions against sodomy and "unnatural acts," penalized a wide range of non-procreative behavior, including many forms of what would now be called homosexual conduct. While these laws prohibited conduct, it was in the twentieth century that governments began to classify and discriminate against certain of their own citizens on the basis of their status or identity as homosexuals.

12. Official, government-sanctioned hostility and discrimination has had a profound and enduring negative impact on lesbians and gay men in American society. In the 1920s, the State of New York prohibited theaters from staging plays with lesbian or gay characters. Beginning in the 1930s and 1940s, many states prohibited gay people from being served in bars and restaurants. In the 1950s, the federal government banned the employment of homosexuals and insisted that its private contractors ferret out and dismiss their gay employees. It also prohibited gay foreigners from entering the country or securing citizenship. Until the 1960s, all states penalized sexual intimacy between men. Thirteen states continued to classify sodomy as a felony until the Supreme Court invalidated such laws in *Lawrence v. Texas*, 539 U.S. 558 (2003). Throughout the twentieth century, many municipalities launched police campaigns to suppress gay meeting places, and sought to purge gay civil servants from government employment.

13. Private hostility and discrimination, often encouraged by government officials, has had a similarly profound and enduring negative effect on lesbians and gay men in American society. Until the 1970s, leading physicians and medical researchers claimed that homosexuality was a pathological condition or disease. In the 1930s, the Hollywood studios enacted a censorship code that for nearly thirty years prohibited the discussion of gay issues or the appearance of gay or lesbian characters in the era's most powerful communications medium. In the 1940s and 1950s, municipal police officials, state governmental leaders, local newspapers,

and national magazines justified anti-gay discrimination and the suppression of gay meeting places by fostering frightening stereotypes of homosexuals as child molesters. These stereotypes have had enduring consequences, and continue to inspire public fears and hostility, especially concerning gay teachers and parents. In the 1980s, the early press coverage of AIDS reinforced the view that homosexuals were diseased and threatened other Americans. In the 1990s, many clergy condemned (and still condemn) homosexuality as sinful. The Southern Baptist Convention, for example, called for a boycott of all Disney products because Disney offered domestic partnership benefits to its employees and Disneyland organized gay theme nights. Also, some anti-gay groups threatened to organize boycotts against the sponsors of network television shows which included gay characters.

14. Historically, anti-gay measures often were enacted or strengthened in response to periods of relative growth in the visibility or tolerance of gay people. For example, the effervescence and visibility of gay life in the 1920s contributed to the backlash lesbians and gay men endured during the Great Depression. The increased visibility of lesbians and gay men during the Second World War helped precipitate a second wave of hostility in the late 1940s and 1950s. The dramatically increased visibility of lesbians and gay men in the 1970s and 1980s, and their success in persuading some state and local governments to include sexual orientation in their anti-discrimination laws, resulted in a wave of referenda and initiatives between 1977 and the early 1990s that overturned such laws and/or prohibited the enactment of others.

15. In recent decades, and especially in the last twenty years, many (though not all) of these discriminatory measures were repealed, but considerable discrimination and animosity persisted. Given the long history of campaigns demonizing homosexuals as child molesters, it is unsurprising that in 1977—the year Anita Bryant launched her "Save Our Children" campaign—two-thirds of Americans told pollsters they objected to lesbians or gay men being hired as elementary school teachers. By 1992, after fifteen years of extensive public discussion of this and other gay issues, opinion had shifted, but half of those parents polled still rejected the idea of their child having a gay elementary school teacher. By 2002, about forty percent of Americans still were unwilling to have elementary schools employ gay teachers, and one-third of them found gay high school teachers unacceptable.

When marriage emerged as the new flashpoint in debates over civil rights for gay 16. men and lesbians two decades ago, the debate was shaped by the legacy of anti-gay policies and attitudes. Many Americans initially responded to the idea that gay and lesbian couples should be allowed to marry with the same misgivings and even hostility with which they once greeted the idea of gay teachers or gay characters on television sitcoms. Opponents of marriage equality mobilized some of the most enduring anti-gay stereotypes to heighten public apprehension. For instance, during the 2008 campaign over Proposition 8-the California ballot initiative that revoked the marriage rights of gay men and lesbians that the California Supreme Court had recognized under the state constitution—several television commercials aired by the supporters of Proposition 8 warned that marriage equality might encourage children to become homosexuals themselves. A subsequent campaign to repeal marriage equality in Maine used the same tactics, including recycling commercials and scripts from the Proposition 8 campaign because they had been so effective in California. The approval of Proposition 8 in California, Question 1 in Maine, and similar laws and constitutional amendments in a total of forty-one states indicate the enduring influence of anti-gay hostility and the persistence of ideas about the inequality of gay

people and their relationships. The civil rights enjoyed by gay and lesbian people throughout the United States continue to be subject to the vicissitudes of public opinion in an ever-changing social, political, and cultural landscape.

17. At several critical junctures, a handful of state and federal courts have been the only authorities willing to defend the rights of gay people against the antipathy of the majority. In the 1950s and 1960s, at a time when overwhelming public sentiment supported the criminalization of gay bars and other meeting places, state courts in California and New York ruled that gay people had the right to assemble. In 1954, the United States Supreme Court ruled that the United States Post Office could not ban a gay political magazine from the mails. In the 1990s, when voters in cities and states across the country were voting to ban states and local municipalities from enacting anti-discrimination protections for gay people, the Supreme Court, in *Romer v. Evans*, 517 U.S. 620 (1996) struck down a Colorado constitutional amendment that withdrew from gay men, lesbians, and bisexuals, but no others, specific legal protection from discrimination. Sometimes quickly and sometimes more slowly, these decisions played a critical role in shifts in public opinion.

II. THE ROOTS OF ANTI-GAY DISCRIMINATION

18. The first American laws against homosexual conduct were rooted in the earliest English settlers' understanding of the religious and secular traditions that prohibited sodomy, and they reflected the ambiguity of those traditions. Although sodomy included some forms of what today would be called homosexual conduct, medieval theologians did not use sodomy to refer systematically and exclusively to such conduct; for example, they rarely understood sodomy to include oral sex or sex between women.

19. The English Reformation Parliament of 1533 turned the religious injunction against sodomy into the secular crime of buggery when it made "the detestable and abominable vice of buggery committed with mankind or beast" punishable by death. The English courts interpreted this to apply to sexual intercourse between a human and an animal and anal intercourse between a man and woman or between two men.

20. Colonial American statutes drew on these religious and secular traditions and shared their imprecision in the definition of the offense. Variously defining the crime as (the religious) sodomy or (the secular) buggery, they generally proscribed anal sex between men and men, men and women, and humans and animals, but their details and their rationales varied. The southern colonies generally adopted the English law against buggery, while the Puritan New England colonies usually drew on religious traditions to penalize many forms of "carnall knowledge," including adultery, fornication, sex with prepubescent girls, and "men lying with men." Puritan clergy in the New England colonies were especially vigorous in their denunciation of sodomitical sins as contrary to God's will. In the Massachusetts Bay Colony, sodomy was prohibited in 1641 by a statute taken directly from Leviticus: "If any man lyeth with mankinde as he lyeth with a woeman, both of them have committed abhomination, they both shall surely be put to death." Although several men were executed for sodomy, the colonies rarely prosecuted men for this offense, for reasons that still are not entirely clear to historians.

III. MODERN AMERICAN HISTORY: 1890-1940

21. Prosecutions for sodomy and related offenses increased dramatically in the late nineteenth and early twentieth centuries as a result of the emergence of the idea of the homosexual as a distinct category of person, the expansion of laws penalizing homosexual conduct, and the growing influence of religiously-inspired moral reform societies that insisted on criminal prosecutions. In 1914, for example, the Supreme Court of Nevada held that the state's statute criminalizing "infamous crimes against nature" encompassed oral as well as anal intercourse, each being an "abominable crime not fit to be named among Christians." *In re Benites*, 37 Nev. 145, 149 (1914).

22. These types of prosecutions continued to penalize people on the basis of their homosexual conduct rather than their identity as homosexuals. Current historical research suggests that the concept of the homosexual as a distinct category of person developed as recently as the late nineteenth century. The word "homosexual" appeared for the first time in a German pamphlet in 1868, and was introduced to the American lexicon only in 1892. Between the 1920s and 1950s, the government, drawing on long traditions of hostility to same-sex conduct and responding both to new conceptions of the homosexual as an individual and to the growing visibility of those individuals, began to classify and discriminate against certain of its citizens on the basis of their status or identity as homosexuals. This discrimination reached remarkable, and still largely unrecognized, proportions.

23. The dramatic growth of American cities in the late nineteenth century permitted lesbians and gay men to develop a more complex and extensive collective life than was possible in small towns and rural areas. While everyone was likely to know everyone else's business in small towns, the size, complexity, and relative anonymity of cities made it easier for gay people (and other nonconformists) to forge a collective life with people like themselves, away from the eyes of hostile outsiders. The early history of the migration of gay people to the relative freedom of the cities is little understood, but it seems to have increased in the early twentieth century, at about the same time as growing numbers of African Americans fled the small towns of the Jim Crow South for the relative freedom of northern cities. Like African Americans, gay people, both black and white, found that the relative freedom of city life was tempered by continuing hostility and discrimination.

24. The emergence of gay and lesbian communities described in this report took place in varying degrees in every American city studied by historians. Because the field of lesbian and gay history remains relatively young in 2014 and has been hampered by the legacy of censorship described below, historians still know most about the history of such communities in major metropolitan centers such as New York, Philadelphia, San Francisco, Los Angeles, and Chicago, and they will therefore loom large in the account of the history that follows. However, recent studies of the gay history of smaller cities and communities, ranging from Buffalo, New York, and Portland, Oregon, to Jackson, Mississippi, and its surrounding rural areas, both confirm the broad outlines of the history described here and reveal regional variations in that history. Important recent historical studies of the development of federal and military policies concerning homosexuality and gay citizens have documented discriminatory laws and policies that had nationwide effects. 25. New York City provides one of the best documented examples of the emergence of a distinctive gay world in the early twentieth century. By the 1910s, New York's "gay world" included gay residential and commercial enclaves in several immigrant, African American, and bohemian neighborhoods; widely publicized dances and other social events; and a host of commercial establishments where gay people gathered, ranging from saloons, speakeasies, and bars to cheap cafeterias and elegant restaurants. In the 1920s and early 1930s, gay writers and performers produced a flurry of gay literature and theater. Some gay people were involved in long-term relationships they called marriages. Most remained very careful to conceal their homosexuality from non-gay associates, though, for fear of losing their jobs, homes, and respect.

26. Many Americans responded to the growing visibility of gay life with fascination and sympathy, regarding it as simply one more sign of the growing complexity and freedom from tradition of a burgeoning metropolitan culture. Popular fascination with gay culture reached a crescendo during the Prohibition Era (or Jazz Age), when lesbians ran some of the most popular tearooms and cafes in bohemian neighborhoods such as New York's Greenwich Village and Chicago's Towertown. That said, the poor, immigrant, African American, and bohemian neighborhoods where gay life became most visible were regarded as the underside of city life by "respectable society."

A. Hostile Religious and Medical Views Prompted the Escalation of Anti-Gay Policing in the Early Twentieth Century

27. Other Americans regarded the growing visibility of lesbian and gay life with dread. Hostility to homosexuals sometimes was motivated by an underlying uneasiness about the dramatic changes underway in gender roles at the turn of the last century. In this era—indeed until 1973—homosexuality was classified as a disease, defect, or disorder. Conservative physicians initially argued that the homosexual (or "sexual invert") was characterized as much by his or her violation of conventional gender roles as by specifically sexual interests. At a time when many doctors argued that women should be barred from most jobs because employment would interfere with their ability to bear children, numerous doctors identified suffragists, women entering the professions and other women challenging the limits placed on their sex, as victims of a medical disorder. Thus, doctors explained that "the female possessed of masculine ideas of independence" was a "degenerate" and that "a decided taste and tolerance for cigars, * * [the] dislike and incapacity for needlework * * * and some capacity for athletics" were all signs of female "sexual inversion." Similarly, another doctor thought it significant that a male "pervert" "never smoked and never married; [and] was entirely averse to outdoor games."

28. Such views about gender roles lost their credibility once public opinion largely had come to accept significant changes in women's roles in the workplace and political sphere, but doctors continued for several more decades to identify homosexuality per se as a "disease," "mental defect," "disorder," or "degeneration." For generations, such hostile medical pronouncements provided a powerful source of legitimacy to anti-gay sentiment, just as medical science previously had legitimized widely held (and subsequently discarded) beliefs about male superiority and white racial superiority. The medical profession's classification of homosexuality as a defect or disorder also helped spur and legitimate anti-gay law enforcement activity throughout the country.

29. Religiously-inspired hostility to homosexuality also inspired an escalation in antigay policing. In the late nineteenth century, native-born Protestants organized numerous "antivice" societies to suppress what they regarded as the sexual immorality and social disorder of the nation's burgeoning Catholic and Jewish immigrant neighborhoods. Although these organizations focused on female prostitution and what they regarded as the weakening of moral strictures governing relations between men and women, they also opposed the growing visibility of homosexuality, which they regarded as a particularly egregious sign of the loosening of social controls on sexual expression under urban conditions. They encouraged the police to step up harassment of gay life as one more part of their campaigns to shut down dance halls and movie theaters, prohibit the consumption of alcohol and the use of contraceptives, dissuade restaurants from serving an interracial mix of customers, and otherwise impose their vision of the proper social order and sexual morality. In New York City in the 1910s and 1920s, for instance, the Society for the Suppression of Vice (also known as the Comstock Society) worked closely with the police to arrest several hundred men for homosexual conduct. In Massachusetts, the Watch and Ward Society, established as the New England Society for the Suppression of Vice, conducted surveillance on virtually all the popular gay bars and gathering places of the time. In Chicago, the 1910 Vice Commission investigated the city's homosexual "resorts."

30. As a result of the pressure from Protestant moral reform organizations, municipal police forces began using misdemeanor charges, such as disorderly conduct, vagrancy, lewdness, loitering, and so forth to harass homosexuals. These state misdemeanor or municipal offense laws, which carried fewer procedural protections than felony sodomy charges, allowed further harassment of individuals engaged in same-sex intimacy. In some cases, state officials tailored these laws to strengthen the legal regulation of homosexuals. For example, in 1923, the New York State legislature specified for the first time that a man's "frequent[ing] or loiter[ing] about any public place soliciting men for the purpose of committing a crime against nature or other lewdness" was a form of disorderly conduct. Many more men were arrested and prosecuted under this misdemeanor charge than for sodomy. Between 1923 and 1966, when Mayor John Lindsay ordered the police to stop using entrapment to secure arrests of gay men, there were more than 50,000 arrests on this charge in New York City alone.

31. The social marginalization of gay men and lesbians gave both the police and the public even broader informal authority to harass them. The threat of violence and verbal harassment deterred many gay people from doing anything that might reveal their homosexuality in public. Gay people knew that anyone discovered to be homosexual risked the loss of livelihood and social respect, so most gay people were careful to lead a double life, hiding their sexual orientation from their heterosexual employers and other associates.

B. Censorship

32. The growing visibility of lesbian and gay life in the early twentieth century precipitated censorship campaigns designed to curtail gay people's freedom of speech and the freedom of all Americans to discuss gay issues.

33. The earliest gay activists fell victim to such campaigns. In 1924, when the police learned of the country's earliest known gay political group, the Society for Human Rights, which had been established by a postal worker in Chicago, they raided his home and seized his group's

files. After the raid, the group ceased publication of its short-lived magazine, *Friendship and Freedom*. In the 1910s and 1920s, a handful of plays included lesbian and gay characters or addressed gay themes. But in 1927, after "The Captive," a serious drama exploring lesbianism, opened on Broadway to critical acclaim, New York State passed a "padlock law" that threatened to shut down for a year any theater that staged a play with lesbian or gay characters. Given Broadway's national importance as a staging ground for new plays, this law effectively censored American theater for a generation.

34. Theater censorship occurred in other cities in addition to New York. In the early twentieth century, Boston had a particularly strict culture of "moral purity" censorship, and the phrase "Banned in Boston" was familiar to people throughout the country. In 1935, for instance, Boston Mayor Frederick W. Mansfield banned Lillian Hellman's "The Children's Hour," a play with lesbian themes. Mansfield explained his decision to the press by asserting that the play "showed moral perversion, the unnatural appetite of two women for each other."

35. Such censorship had even wider-reaching effects when it spread to the movies. A censorship movement led by religious leaders threatened the Hollywood studios with mass boycotts and restrictive federal legislation if they did not begin censoring their films. Seeking to avoid federal legislation, the studios established a production code (popularly known as "the Hays Code") that from 1934 on prohibited the inclusion of gay or lesbian characters, discussion of homosexual issues, or even the "inference" of "sex perversion" in Hollywood films. This censorship code remained in effect for some thirty years and effectively prohibited discussion of homosexuality in a powerful communications medium. This censorship stymied and delayed democratic debate about homosexuality for more than a generation.

C. The Great Depression and the Curtailment of Gay People's Freedom of Association

36. In the early years of the Great Depression, restrictions on gay life intensified. By depriving millions of men of their role as breadwinners, the Depression transformed already-existing anxiety over gender roles into a crisis in gender and family relations. Federal, state, and local governments responded to this perceived crisis with policies that directly affected women and gay people. New Deal public works projects, for instance, which offered jobs only to male heads of households, were designed in part to restore men's status in their families and larger society, even when this meant limiting women's economic opportunities.

37. The apparent fragility of the family and gender arrangements made the visibility of gay life seem more threatening to many people, especially given the long-standing representation of gay men and lesbians as gender deviants. After a generation in which gay life had been relatively visible and integrated into urban public life, restrictions on gay life increased. Gay people were forced into hiding by new laws that pushed gay people out of restaurants and bars, as well as off the stage and silver screen.

38. New regulations curtailed gay people's freedom of association. In New York State, for instance, the State Liquor Authority, established after the repeal of Prohibition in 1933, issued regulations prohibiting bars, restaurants, cabarets, and other establishments with liquor licenses from employing or serving homosexuals or even allowing them to congregate on their premises. The Authority's rationale was that the mere presence of homosexuals made an establishment "disorderly," and when the courts rejected that argument, the Authority began using evidence of unconventional gender behavior or homosexual solicitation gathered by plainclothes investigators to provide proof of a bar's disorderly character. Hundreds of bars were closed for this reason in the next thirty years in New York City alone. Similar regulations were introduced around the country in subsequent years.

IV. MODERN AMERICAN HISTORY: WORLD WAR II

39. Changes in the policies of the Armed Forces of the United States during the Second World War both reflected and expanded the government's growing campaign of classifying and discriminating against gay citizens. The military made sodomy a criminal offense until 2013, even after the repeal of "Don't Ask, Don't Tell." But the Second World War marked the first time the military moved beyond criminalizing homosexual conduct to develop policies that systematically endeavored to exclude personnel on the basis of their identity as homosexuals. All of the branches of the armed forces put in place screening mechanisms designed to ferret out homosexuals during the induction process. Thousands of men and women were kept from serving their country, and often faced public opprobrium as a result. Notwithstanding the new prohibition, many gay men and lesbians served in the armed forces in the Second World War, but they had to be careful to whom they disclosed their sexual orientation.

40. Across the country, notwithstanding legal restrictions, the number of lesbian and gay bars and other meeting places increased during the war years. Military authorities responded to the growth in the number of gay meeting places by collaborating with civil authorities to close them or at least keep servicemen from visiting them. The Army and the Navy created a joint Disciplinary Control Board that worked together with state liquor control agents and municipal police forces to identify and police bars and night clubs, including almost one hundred in San Francisco alone, with the intent of harassing and suspending the licenses of those that served a gay clientele. Military and civilian police also cooperated in anti-vice raids against gay bars and other meeting places. Servicemen who were caught in these raids risked being discharged, and several thousand patriotic Americans who honorably served to defend their country were not honorably discharged solely because of their gay or lesbian identity.

41. Following the war, the Veterans Administration denied GI Bill benefits to soldiers who had received undesirable discharges. Eventually, most other groups of soldiers with such discharges had their benefits restored, but the Veterans Administration steadfastly refused to restore them to homosexuals. This meant that gay veterans who were members of the "Greatest Generation" and who had risked their lives for their country before being discharged were denied the educational, housing, and readjustment allowances provided to millions of their peers.

V. MODERN AMERICAN HISTORY: POST-WWII PERIOD

A. Government Policies in the McCarthy Era

42. Even the stepped-up policing of gay life in the 1930s and 1940s did not equal the scale of discrimination faced by gay men and lesbians in the generation following the Second

World War. The persecution of gay men and lesbians dramatically increased at every level of government after the war.

43. In 1950, following Senator Joseph McCarthy's denunciation of the employment of gay persons in the State Department, the Senate conducted a special investigation into "the employment of homosexuals and other sex perverts in government." The Senate committee recommended excluding gay men and lesbians from all government service, civilian as well as military. To support this recommendation, the committee argued that homosexual acts violated the law, and it gave its imprimatur to the prejudice that "those who engage in overt acts of perversion lack the emotional stability of normal persons" and that homosexuals "constitute security risks."

44. The committee also portrayed homosexuals as predators: "[T]he presence of a sex pervert in a Government agency tends to have a corrosive influence on his fellow employees. These perverts will frequently attempt to entice normal individuals to engage in perverted practices. This is particularly true in the case of young and impressionable people who might come under the influence of a pervert. Government officials have the responsibility of keeping this type of corrosive influence out of the agencies under their control... One homosexual can pollute a Government office."

45. The Senate investigation and report were only one part of a massive anti-gay campaign launched by the federal government after the war. The Senate committee reported that "between January 1, 1947, and August 1, 1950, approximately 1,700 applicants for Federal positions were denied employment because they had a record of homosexuality or other sex perversion." In 1953, President Eisenhower issued an executive order requiring the discharge of homosexual employees from federal employment, civilian or military. Thousands of men and women were discharged or forced to resign from civilian and military positions because they were suspected of being gay or lesbian. At the height of the McCarthy era, the U.S. State Department discharged more homosexuals than communists. The government's purge of its gay employees prompted the founding of some of the earliest gay rights organizations. Frank Kameny, for one, founded the first gay rights group in Washington, D.C. after he was dismissed from his job as a government astronomer for being homosexual in 1957.

46. President Eisenhower's executive order prohibiting federal employment for homosexuals also required defense contractors and other private corporations with federal contracts to ferret out and discharge their homosexual employees. Many other private employers without federal contracts adopted the federal government's policy by refusing to hire gay people. Furthermore, the FBI initiated a widespread system of surveillance to enforce the executive order. As the historian John D'Emilio has noted, "The FBI sought out friendly vice squad officers who supplied arrest records on morals charges, regardless of whether convictions had ensued. Regional FBI officers gathered data on gay bars, compiled lists of other places frequented by homosexuals, and clipped press articles that provided information about the gay world. . . . Federal investigators engaged in more than fact-finding; they also exhibited considerable zeal in using information they collected."

47. Two years after the Senate committee recommended that homosexuals be purged from government employment, Congress signaled its conviction that homosexuals had no place

in American society in the most palpable way possible: by denying them entry into the country. In 1952, Congress prohibited homosexuals (whom it called "psychopaths") from entering the country, much as it previously had prohibited immigration from Asia and curtailed the immigration of Jews and Catholics from eastern and southern Europe. In the case of homosexuals, the prohibition extended beyond people seeking long-term residency or citizenship; a generation of foreign visitors applying for mere tourist visas had to sign statements swearing they were not homosexual before they could make even the briefest trip to the United States.

48 Many state and local governments followed the federal government's lead in seeking to ferret out and discharge their homosexual employees. As a result of these official policies, countless state employees, teachers, hospital workers, and others lost their jobs. Beginning in 1958, for instance, the Florida Legislative Investigation Committee, which had been established by the legislature in 1956 to investigate and discredit civil rights activists, turned its attention to homosexuals working in the state's universities and public schools. Its initial investigation of the University of Florida resulted in the dismissal of fourteen faculty and staff members, and in the next five years it interrogated some 320 suspected gay men and lesbians. It "pressured countless others into relinquishing their teaching positions, and had many students quietly removed from state universities." Its 1959 report to the legislature called the extent of homosexual activity in the state's school system "absolutely appalling." In addition, in a well-publicized 1949 case in Massachusetts, Dr. Miriam Van Waters, long-time superintendent of the Women's Reformatory at Framingham, was dismissed by the Commissioner of Corrections because she had either not known or had known and had not prevented "an unwholesome relationship" that "existed between inmates of the Reformatory," which had "resulted in 'crushes', 'courtships', and homosexual practises [sic] among the inmates." She was then forced to defend her policies in public hearings held by a Massachusetts house committee over several months.

49. During this period, both federal and local agencies sought to curtail gay people's freedom of speech and the freedom of all people to discuss homosexuality. In 1954, postal officials in Los Angeles banned an issue of the first gay political magazine, *ONE*, from the mails, a ban overturned by the Supreme Court in 1958. In some cities the police continued to shut down newsstands that dared to carry it. In 1957, San Francisco officials arrested Lawrence Ferlinghetti and Shig Murao for publishing and selling "Howl," a poem by Allen Ginsberg that openly proclaimed his homosexuality.

50. Censorship, government-sanctioned discrimination, and the fear of both made it difficult for gay people to organize and speak out on their own behalf. Given the severity of anti-gay policing, for instance, the Mattachine Society, the most significant gay rights organization in the 1950s, repeatedly had to reassure its anxious members that the police would not seize its membership list. In Denver in 1959, a few weeks after Mattachine held its first press conference during a national convention, the police raided the homes of three of its Denver organizers; one lost his job and spent sixty days in jail. In 1962, a group of Philadelphia-based gay and lesbian activists founded the Janus Society of Delaware Valley. The Janus Society published the magazine *Drum*, which became the most widely circulated homophile magazine of the 1960s. The Janus Society, its magazine *Drum*, and *Drum*'s editor Clark Polak were kept under surveillance by local and federal law enforcement officials, and in 1965, the founder of a

Janus Society chapter in Harrisburg lost his job as director of finance for the Pennsylvania Highway Department after the his superiors were informed about the results of postal monitoring of his mail.

B. The Demonization of Homosexuals

51. The official harassment of homosexuals received further legitimization from a series of press and police campaigns in the 1940s and 1950s that fomented demonic stereotypes of homosexuals as child molesters out to "recruit" the young into their way of life. In response to a series of local panics over sex crimes against women and children, in which homosexuals were almost never identified as the culprits, numerous local newspapers and national magazines claimed that children faced a growing threat from homosexuals. The press warned that, in breaking with social convention to the extent necessary to engage in homosexual behavior, a man had demonstrated the refusal to adjust to social norms that was the hallmark of the psychopath. In 1950, *Coronet*, a popular national magazine, asserted: "Once a man assumes the role of homosexual, he often throws off all moral restraints.... Some male sex deviants do not stop with infecting their often-innocent partners: they descend through perversions to other forms of depravity, such as drug addiction, burglary, sadism, and even murder."

52. The demonization of homosexuals by the press was reinforced by the statements of public officials. A Special Assistant Attorney General of California claimed in 1949 that "[t]he sex pervert, in his more innocuous form, is too frequently regarded as merely a queer individual who never hurts anyone but himself. All too often we lose sight of the fact that the homosexual is an inveterate seducer of the young of both sexes, and is ever seeking for younger victims." Detroit's prosecuting attorney demanded the authority to arrest, examine, and possibly confine indefinitely "anyone who exhibited abnormal sexual behavior, whether or not dangerous." In 1957, the *Hartford Courant* reported on comments by a Connecticut judge at a criminal sentencing. The judge endorsed jail terms for homosexuals because his "observation" was that homosexuality "ha[d] spread much too far."

53. Such press campaigns and official statements created fearsome new stereotypes of homosexuals as child molesters, which continue to incite public fears about gay teachers and parents as well as other gay people who come into contact with children. Between the late 1930s and late 1950s, public hysteria incited by such press campaigns prompted more than half the state legislatures to enact laws allowing the police to force persons convicted of certain sexual offenses—or, in some states, merely suspected of being "sexual deviants"—to undergo psychiatric examinations. These examinations could result in indeterminate civil confinements for individuals deemed in need of a "cure" for their homosexual "pathology."

C. Another Escalation of Anti-Gay Policing

54. During the postwar era, bars became an especially important meeting place for lesbians and gay men because they were often the only public spaces in which people dared to be openly gay. Given their growing importance to gay people as a social center and the growing pressure on the police to enforce regulations prohibiting bars from serving homosexuals, gay bars became an important battleground in the postwar years. Despite the prevailing popular animosity toward homosexuals, state courts in New York and California issued rulings that

curtailed the right of state liquor authorities and the police to discriminate against gay bar patrons. Official antipathy to homosexuals was so strong, however, that police officials circumvented or simply disregarded these judicial decisions. In California in the 1950s, notes historian Nan Alamilla Boyd, the Alcoholic Beverage Control Board "collapsed the difference between homosexual status (a state of being) and conduct (behavior) and suggested that any behavior that signified homosexual status could be construed as an illegal act. Simple acts such as random touching, mannish attire (in the case of lesbians), limp wrists, high-pitched voices, and/or tight clothing (in the case of gay men) became evidence of a bar's dubious character" and grounds for closing it.

55. This sharp escalation in the policing of gay life after the Second World War occurred throughout the country. In 1955, for example, the government of Boise, Idaho launched a fifteen-month investigation of gay men in town, interrogating fourteen hundred persons and pressuring men known to be gay to reveal the names of other gay men. Police departments from Seattle and Dallas to New Orleans and Baltimore stepped up their raids on bars and private parties attended by gay and lesbian persons, and made thousands of arrests for "disorderly conduct." In the early 1950s in the District of Columbia, more than a thousand people were arrested on charges related to homosexuality every year. In 1965, the Boston City Council's Committee on Urban Renewal debated whether to bulldoze several downtown gay bars. A proponent of the effort, City Councilor Frederick Langone, gave a speech at the meeting calling for the destruction of "these incubators of homosexuality and indecency and a Bohemian way of life," and insisting that "[w]e must uproot these joints so innocent kids won't be contaminated." Many gay bars were razed in the "revitalization" that followed. In 1969, a Councilman in Rocky Hill, Connecticut, called for a nightclub frequented by homosexuals (Alice's Joker Club) to be closed as a "public nuisance" because it was a "threat to the morals" of the town's citizens. From 1933 until the mid-1960s, hundreds of bars that tolerated gay customers were closed in New York City alone. Some bars in New York and Los Angeles posted signs telling potential gay customers: "If You Are Gay, Please Stay Away" or, more directly, "We Do Not Serve Homosexuals." According to the historian John D'Emilio, raids on gay bars in Chicago in this period were "a fact of life, a danger every patron risked by walking through the door."

56. The policing of gay life escalated in Pennsylvania as well. By 1950, Philadelphia had a six-man "morals squad" arresting more gay men than the courts knew how to handle, some 200 a month. The Quarter Sessions Court created a neuropsychiatric department that year in order to help it process and "treat" the growing number of men arrested for sex offenses. Between 1951 and 1955, the department processed approximately 15 people a month, almost all of whom had been charged with sodomy or solicitation to commit sodomy. In 1952, the state legislature enacted a Sex Offender Act, which allowed judges to indefinitely commit people convicted of certain crimes, including sodomy and solicitation to commit sodomy, if they were deemed a threat to the public or both an habitual offender and mentally ill. The Philadelphia police periodically raided bars and coffee shops where gay people gathered. In 1960, the police even raided an organizational meeting for a new chapter of the Mattachine Society held in the Philadelphia suburb of Radnor and arrested 84 people.

VI. THE GAY RIGHTS MOVEMENT AND ITS OPPONENTS IN THE 1970s AND 1980s

A. Early Successes of the Gay and Lesbian Rights Movement

57. The dramatic escalation in policing and suppression in the post-war years failed to eradicate gay life. In larger cities, lesbians and gay men covertly patronized bars and restaurants, which they turned into informal meeting places, took over remote sections of public beaches, and held dances and parties. In many smaller towns, gay life took shape unnoticed in church choirs, amateur theaters, and women's softball leagues, and was sustained by closely knit social circles.

58. Nonetheless, most gay men and lesbians responded to the escalation in policing after the Second World War by keeping their homosexuality carefully hidden from non-gay people. They developed elaborate verbal codes that allowed them to communicate with one another while remaining invisible to hostile outsiders. The word "gay" is a good example of this: before the 1970s few heterosexuals realized gay people had given it a distinctly homosexual meaning. But the very success of such subterfuges in concealing gay life made it difficult for gay people to find one another in the 1950s, and it severely limited the capacity of gay people to organize on their own behalf.

59. The earliest gay rights organizations, the Mattachine Society, *ONE*, and the Daughters of Bilitis, were founded in the early 1950s at the height of the demonization of homosexuals as dangerous, irrational, and unstable pariahs who threatened the nation's children as well as national security. This initial generation of activists worked to meet and educate potential allies among sociologists, psychologists, criminologists, and other professionals who had the credibility to speak on homosexuality that was denied to gay people themselves.

60. Gay rights organizations began to influence public policy in the mid-1960s, although the pace of change varied enormously across the country. The New York Mattachine Society's success in 1966 in persuading Mayor John Lindsay to end the widespread police use of entrapment had a profound effect on gay male New Yorkers, who for the first time in decades did not have to worry that the men who approached them in bars and elsewhere were undercover policemen. New York and California state court rulings finally curtailed the policing of gay bars and other meeting places in those states in the 1960s, but in some other parts of the country the police continued to raid gay bars well into the 1970s and 1980s. The growing divergence in the treatment of gay people in different parts of the country prompted a growing number of gay people to migrate from hostile areas to New York, Boston, San Francisco, Los Angeles, Chicago, and other more tolerant cities and regions. This mass migration, in turn, affected the political and cultural climate of those cities and regions, making them more likely to enact gay rights legislation and similar policies.

61. Major institutions that once helped legitimize anti-gay attitudes also began to change their positions. Medical writers and mental health professionals whose stigmatization of homosexuality as a disease or disorder had been used to justify discrimination for decades were among the first to change their views. In 1973, the American Psychiatric Association voted to remove homosexuality from its list of mental disorders. The American Psychological Association soon followed suit. However, the American Psychiatric Association's decision was

fiercely opposed by prominent members of the association such as Charles Socarides and Irving Bieber. They and other medical professionals who claimed homosexuality was a treatable psychological disorder continued to receive considerable attention.

62. Censorship of gay images and speech declined. By the early 1960s, competition from television led the Hollywood studios to reorganize their nearly thirty-year-old censorship code, enabling the studios to make films for adult viewers which addressed "serious themes" such as homosexuality. These themes remained off-limits for television. The studios initially still included very few gay characters in their features, and the television networks included virtually none, but ending formal censorship opened a door that resulted in significant cultural changes in later years.

63. A small but growing number of municipalities enacted legislation protecting people from certain forms of discrimination on the basis of their sexual orientation. In 1972, East Lansing, Michigan, home to Michigan State University, became the first town to do so. Within five years, another twenty-seven communities passed such legislation, more than half of them university towns such as Ann Arbor, Austin, Berkeley, and Madison. Ultimately, forty towns and cities enacted such legislation in the 1970s, including a handful of larger cities such as San Francisco, Minneapolis, Seattle, and Detroit. In the 1980s, forty more towns and cities enacted such legislation, including Pennsylvania's largest city, Philadelphia, which added sexual orientation to the city's Fair Practices Ordinance in 1982. (Pittsburgh, the next largest city, adopted these protections in 1990.) During this same period, however, a number of states enacted new legislation that criminalized homosexual sodomy, even as they decriminalized heterosexual sodomy.

64. Attitudes toward homosexuals and homosexuality in some religious denominations also began to change. Since the 1970s, many mainline Protestant denominations have issued official statements condemning legal discrimination against homosexuals and affirming that homosexuals ought to enjoy equal protection under criminal and civil law. Several of these groups descended from the historically influential denominations whose religious authority had been invoked to justify colonial statutes against sodomy. The Lutheran Church in America, the Unitarian Universalist Association, the United Methodist Church, the United Church of Christ, the Protestant Episcopal Church, the Disciples of Christ, and the United Presbyterian Church in the U.S.A. all issued statements in support of civil rights for gay men and lesbians by 1980.

65. Those seven denominations, however, account for only 10.3 percent of the American population. Many more Americans belong to faith traditions that remain strongly opposed to gay civil rights, including 26.3 percent affiliated with historically white evangelical Protestant churches and 23.9 percent who are Catholics. Leading clergy and laypeople from those churches have played a major role in opposing gay rights measures across the country.

B. Anti-Gay Discrimination

66. Gay men and lesbians continued to suffer discrimination at the hands of government officials in the 1970s and 1980s. For example, police continued to raid gay bars in some cities. In 1970, the Connecticut State Motor Vehicle Department refused to renew the

driver's license of a man on the grounds that he was "an admitted homosexual and that his homosexuality makes him an improper person to hold an operator's license." In 1977, the East Detroit Board of Education banned the appearance of gay speakers in district schools after a controversy erupted when three gay people were invited to speak to a high school sociology class on marriage.

67. Beginning in the 1970s, the initial success of the gay movement in securing local gay rights legislation, as well as the increasing visibility of gay people in the media, provoked a vigorous, negative reaction. Anti-gay rights advocates drew on pernicious stereotypes developed in previous decades to argue that enacting gay rights laws, permitting gay people to teach, and even simply allowing gay characters to appear on television sitcoms threatened the security of children and the stability of the family.

The anti-gay rights campaign of this era was effectively launched in 1977, when 68. Anita Bryant, a prominent Baptist singer and the spokeswoman for the Florida citrus growers, led a campaign to "Save Our Children" from newly enacted civil rights protections for gay men and lesbians in Dade County, Florida. Her success in persuading a decisive majority of Miami voters to vote against the ordinance depended heavily on her use of the still powerful postwar images of homosexuals as child molesters. Her organization published a full-page advertisement the day before the vote warning that the "other side of the homosexual coin is a hair-raising pattern of recruitment and outright seductions and molestation." Her victory in Miami prompted groups in other cities to take up the cause, and in the next three years, laws extending civil rights protections to gay men and lesbians were repealed in more than a half-dozen bitterly fought referenda stretching from St. Paul, Minnesota to Eugene, Oregon. Gay rights advocates managed to defeat such referenda only in two elections, in November 1978, when Seattle voted to preserve its antidiscrimination ordinance and when California rejected the Briggs Initiative. The Briggs Initiative was a proposal so onerous it would have prohibited public school teachers, gay or straight, from saying anything that could be construed as "advocating homosexuality."

69. The Save Our Children campaign had other far-reaching effects. The day after the Dade County gay rights ordinance was repealed, the governor of Florida signed into law a ban on adoption by lesbians and gay men, the first such statewide prohibition. Thousands of children who might otherwise have had loving parents were thus denied the stability of family life. Similarly, in 1985, the Massachusetts Department of Social Services removed two boys from their foster care placement with a gay male couple and implemented a policy of preferred placement in "traditional family settings." While Massachusetts' ban was reversed in 1990 as a result of litigation, the Florida ban remained in effect until 2010.

70. Across the country, the unfounded fear that homosexuals posed a threat to children itself threatened some children: those already being raised by lesbians and gay men. In the 1970s, most children being raised by lesbian or gay parents had been born before their parents came out as gay. When a parent came out, any dispute over child custody that had to be resolved in court was likely to be heavily influenced by stereotypes and prejudices. A growing number of such cases reached the courts in the 1970s and 1980s, and in case after case the courts denied or restricted custody or visitation based on parents' sexual orientation or same-sex relationship. For instance, in *Pascarella v. Pascarella*, 512 A.2d 715 (Pa. Super. Ct. 1986), the court upheld an order denying more than limited partial custody to a gay father based on his

sexual orientation and prohibiting the father from ever introducing his children to his boyfriend. It upheld the reasoning of the lower court that the gay father's two girls "are innocent and impressionable and do not know of nor could they even begin to understand the homosexual relationship of their father. It is inconceivable that they could go into that environment, be exposed to this relationship and not suffer some emotional disturbance, perhaps severe." *Id.* at 717.

71. The long-standing association of homosexuals with disease was reinforced in the 1980s by the media's initial sensationalist coverage of AIDS, which frequently depicted homosexuals as bearers of a deadly disease threatening others. Fear of contagion prompted a new wave of discrimination against gay people in medical care, housing, and employment. Media coverage and the government's slow response to the disease also reflected and reinforced the enduring conviction that homosexuals stood outside the moral boundaries of the nation. Even after the name AIDS (Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndrome) replaced the moniker GRID (Gay-Related Immune Deficiency), media reports initially minimized the crisis by reassuring Americans that the "general public" was not at risk, since the disease only affected homosexuals and a handful of other groups, as if gay people were not part of the "general public."

72. The media coverage of AIDS and the numerous campaigns against local gay rights laws had a dramatic effect on public opinion. In 1987, six years after the AIDS crisis unleashed a new wave of fear of homosexuals, public disapproval of homosexuality reached its peak. Polling data showed virtually no change through the 1970s, but the number of people who declared that homosexual relations were always wrong climbed from 73 percent in 1980 to 78 percent in 1987. In the 1980s, gay rights activists secured the enactment of gay rights ordinances in an additional forty cities, counties, and suburbs, including Chicago, Boston, New York, and Atlanta, bringing the national total to eighty. But these victories often were more difficult to achieve than they had been in the 1970s. In New York City, for example, the law passed the city council only after more than a decade. In Chicago, it took fifteen years of dogged struggle.

73. National religiously-inspired organizations formed in the 1970s and 1980s, such as the Moral Majority, Focus on the Family, Family Research Council, and Traditional Values Coalition, provided national leadership and coordination to the movement against gay rights and disseminated campaign materials, political strategies, and financial resources to local groups fighting gay rights ordinances.

VII. THE PERSISTENCE OF ANTI-GAY DISCRIMINATION FROM THE 1990s TO THE PRESENT

A. Legal Inequality in State Law

74. The spread of AIDS and the escalation of debate over gay rights at the local level fueled a growing polarization of the nation over homosexuality in the 1980s and especially the 1990s. By the end of the 1980s, even cities and states that had managed to pass gay rights laws found those laws under attack from an increasingly well-organized and well-funded opposition. Beginning in 1988, and reaching a crescendo from 1991 to 1995, groups in Colorado, Oregon, Maine, Michigan, and five other states used local and state referenda and initiatives to challenge

gay rights laws, and built local anti-gay rights organizations. In the twenty-five years after Anita Bryant's campaign in Florida, anti-gay activists introduced and campaigned for more than sixty anti-gay rights referenda around the country. In Oregon alone, there were sixteen local anti-gay initiatives in 1993 and another eleven in 1994. Oregon's gay rights supporters lost all but one. Between 1974 and 2009, anti-gay activists introduced and campaigned for more than 100 anti-gay rights referenda across the country.

75. Following Anita Bryant's lead, anti-gay rights activists frequently fomented voter fear of gay people by reviving demonic stereotypes of homosexuals as perverts who threatened the nation's children and moral character. Two videos that were repeatedly screened in churches and on cable television, "The Gay Agenda" and "Gay Rights, Special Rights," juxtaposed discussions of pedophilia with images of gay teachers and gay parents marching with their children in Gay Pride parades. With little subterfuge, the videos depicted homosexuals as child molesters. This message was reinforced by mass mailings and door-to-door distribution of anti-gay pamphlets, which fostered a climate of hostility and fear during the referenda.

76. In 1992, voters in Colorado passed Amendment Two, which amended the state constitution to prohibit any municipality or unit of the government from enacting anti-gay discrimination ordinances or policies. This amendment repealed the ordinances already enacted by Denver, Boulder, and Aspen. Moreover, it removed from the political arena any future effort to secure anti-discrimination legislation for gay people. In the face of public antipathy to gay people, represented by the success of this and other referenda overturning non-discrimination laws, several legal groups filed a lawsuit, *Romer v. Evans*, challenging the constitutionality of such constitutional amendments. Once again, the courts protected the rights of the minority against the prejudice of the majority. In 1996, the Supreme Court overturned this state constitutional amendment because it withdrew legal protection against discrimination for gay men, lesbians, and bisexuals, but no others.

77. Although a number of states now have extended basic anti-discrimination protections to gay men and lesbians, in twenty-nine states, including Pennsylvania, there is no statewide statutory barrier to firing, refusing to hire, or demoting a person in private sector employment solely on the basis of their identity as a gay man or lesbian. In approximately twenty states, there is no statewide statutory or administrative barrier to such discrimination even in state government employment. Similarly, gay men and lesbians remain without statutory protection from discrimination in housing in thirty states, including Pennsylvania. And, despite the critical role played by harassment of gay and lesbian meeting places in enforcing discrimination toward them throughout the twentieth century, gay and lesbian people in Pennsylvania and twenty-eight other states have no statewide statutory protection from discriminations.

B. Legal Inequality in Federal Law

78. At the national level, employment discrimination against gay men and lesbians by federal agencies remained permissible until the late 1990s. Although the outright ban on hiring gay federal employees was lifted in 1975, federal agencies were free to discriminate against gay men and lesbians in hiring and employment decisions until former President Clinton issued a first-of-its-kind executive order forbidding such hiring discrimination in 1998.

79. In 1992, President Bill Clinton's proposal to end the armed forces' policy banning lesbians and gay men from serving in the military sparked a firestorm in the first months of his presidency and revealed how deeply divided the nation remained. The public outcry against his plan (calls to Congress ran a hundred to one against lifting the ban) had been stoked by years of local anti-gay organizing. Opposition to the new policy by both the Pentagon leadership and the public led Congress and President Clinton to enact a new law known as "Don't Ask, Don't Tell," which allowed for the discharge of gay and lesbian soldiers if they acknowledged their sexual orientation under any circumstances, even in private counseling. Discharge of gay men and lesbians from the military continued after "Don't Ask, Don't Tell" became law in 1993. According to the Servicemembers Legal Defense Network, an organization dedicated to assisting military personnel affected by "Don't Ask, Don't Tell," more than 14,000 service members were fired under the law.

80. The repeal of "Don't Ask, Don't Tell" became effective in 2011. Although the repeal was an important advance for gay men and lesbians, it did not restore the careers of the thousands of service members who had been discharged under the policy. Nor does it protect gay men and lesbians from the significant discrimination that they continue to face in other domains. After years of effort, beginning in the 1970s, gay and lesbian advocates and their allies still have not been able to enact any federal legislation that specifically prohibits discrimination in schools, employment, housing, and public accommodations on the basis of sexual orientation. In 1994, advocates began seeking passage of the Employment Non-Discrimination Act, a pared down bill that would extend only employment protections on the basis of sexual orientation, and, in more recent versions, gender identity. Even with this narrower focus, the bill, which has been introduced in most of the last 11 Congresses, has been passed by each chamber only once, and has never passed both houses of Congress.

C. Discrimination in Adoption, Custody, and Parenting

81. In the 1990s, lesbian mothers and gay fathers continued to risk their parenting rights when their former different-sex spouses used their sexual orientation to try to deny them custody or visitation rights in divorces. By the mid-1990s, courts in most states followed rules that required individualized assessment of a parent's fitness. But as Julie Shapiro's 1996 study of custody cases around the country demonstrated, many courts continued to infuse those individualized assessments with their own prejudice against lesbians and gay men. As she discovered, courts were especially disapproving of lesbians and gay men who were honest about their sexual orientation with their children. In a widely publicized case, a Virginia trial court in 1993 granted a grandmother's petition to take Sharon Bottoms' two-year-old son away from her because, as the trial court judge explained, her lesbian "conduct is illegal . . . a Class 6 felony in the Commonwealth of Virginia." He went on to declare "that it is the opinion of this Court that her conduct is immoral" and "renders her an unfit parent." Virginia's Supreme Court upheld the trial court's decision terminating Sharon's parental rights despite the presumption favoring her as a natural parent. In doing so, it relied on a wider range of evidence, including the finding that Bottoms' lesbianism would subject her child to social condemnation and thus disturb the child's relationships with peers and the community at large. Some courts had used similar reasoning to remove children from the homes of divorced white mothers who had married or lived with black men, a practice ruled unconstitutional by the Supreme Court in 1984. In that case, Palmore v.

Sidoti, Chief Justice Warren Burger ruled that "private biases may be outside the reach of the law, but the law cannot directly, or indirectly, give them effect." 466 U.S. 429, 433 (1984). But courts in many states continued to give legal effect to the private bias they assumed existed against lesbian and gay parents by preferring heterosexual parents over gay parents, without regard to other factors bearing on the child's best interests.

82. Even though discriminatory treatment of lesbian and gay parents in custody cases has now been rejected by appellate courts in most states, there are exceptions. As recently as 2007, the Virginia Court of Appeals upheld an order prohibiting a gay father "from allowing his companion to occupy the home overnight or engaging in displays of affection while the children visit." *See A.O.V. v. J.R.V.*, 2007 Va. App. LEXIS 64, *18 (Va. Ct. App. Feb. 27, 2007).

83. State and popular efforts that began in the 1970s to ban lesbians and gay men from adopting or serving as foster parents continued throughout the 1990s and 2000s. For example, in 2000, Mississippi's legislature passed a ban on adoption by same-sex couples that was subsequently signed by the governor. In 2004, Oklahoma passed the "Adoption Invalidation Law," which stated that Oklahoma "shall not recognize an adoption by more than one individual of the same sex from any other state or foreign jurisdiction." As recently as 2008, Arkansas enacted by popular referendum a ban on foster care and adoption by gay people.

84. Some states still refuse to allow a biological parent's same-sex partner to adopt the children they raise together. For example, as recently as December 2010, the North Carolina Supreme Court invalidated a second parent adoption by a woman's same-sex partner, holding that a non-biological same-sex partner could not be recognized as a legal parent.

D. Depiction of Gay Men and Lesbians in the Media

85. With the decline in movie and television censorship and the growing interest in gay people and issues, there was a significant increase in the coverage of gay issues in the media and in the number of gay characters in movies and on television in the 1990s. By the time the immensely popular "Will & Grace" premiered on NBC in 1998, gay and lesbian characters were a more regular part of the television landscape. This exposure changed the dominant representation of homosexuals. Gay people usually appeared in the media in the 1950s as shadowy and dangerous figures, but they now appeared as a diverse and familiar group whose all-too-human struggles and pleasures drew the interest of large viewing audiences.

86. It was not only in the media that heterosexuals began to see gay and lesbian people. Dramatically increasing numbers of lesbians and gay men revealed their homosexuality to their families, friends, neighbors, and co-workers in the 1990s. Polling data suggest the magnitude of the shift. In 1985, only a quarter of Americans reported that a friend, relative, or co-worker had personally told them that they were gay, and more than half believed they did not know anyone gay. Fifteen years later, in 2000, the number of people who knew someone openly gay had tripled to three-quarters of the population. Acceptance of gay men and lesbians and support for civil rights protections increased as growing numbers of heterosexuals realized that some of the people they most loved and respected were gay.

87. It is important not to overstate the results of this nationwide "coming out" experience, however. In 2000, a significant majority of Americans still expressed moral

disapproval of homosexuality. Moreover, support for lesbian and gay civil rights and equality continued to show significant regional differences. Polls showed that public opinion in Massachusetts, Connecticut, and Hawaii was the most tolerant. Support for civil rights also was strong in most other states in New England, in New Jersey and New York, and in other regional clusters: Maryland in the mid-Atlantic, Wisconsin, Minnesota, and Illinois in the upper Midwest, and California, Oregon, and Washington on the West Coast. Anti-gay sentiment was strongest in southern states and in the lower Midwest and Plains states. The effects of these regional differences could be seen in regional variations in congressional votes on key gay rights issues, in the treatment of gay couples and individuals by state laws, regulations, and court rulings concerning adoption and foster parenting, parental rights, and in the passage of gay rights laws. Only two states—Wisconsin in 1982 and Massachusetts in 1989—enacted legislation banning anti-gay discrimination before 1990. The number rose to eleven by 2000, but eight of the states were in the Northeast or on the Pacific Coast. The rights of gay people continue to vary enormously across the nation.

E. Continued Official, Religious, and Private Condemnation of Homosexuality

88. Gay people also continue to face discrimination and opprobrium from highly regarded institutions and officials. The Boy Scouts of America, a federally-chartered organization, long insisted that "homosexual conduct is not morally straight," and refused to allow gay people into the organization. Boy Scouts of America v. Dale, 530 U.S. 640, 651 (2000). In 2013, when the Boy Scouts announced that it would consider changing its national exclusionary membership policy to allow local leaders to decide whether to allow openly gay participants, the announcement ignited a firestorm of opposition. Dozens of conservative and religious groups lobbied against the proposed change as a "grave mistake" and petitioned the Boy Scouts to "show courage" and "stand firm for timeless values"; they succeeded in persuading the Boy Scouts to delay a vote on the issue. Although the national organization ultimately voted to allow gay boys to join the organization, it continues to exclude gay men over the age of 18. Just over a decade ago, the Chief Justice of the Alabama Supreme Court referred, in a judicial opinion, to homosexual conduct as "abhorrent, immoral, detestable, a crime against nature, and a violation of the laws of nature and of nature's God upon which this Nation and our laws are predicated." Ex Parte H.H., 830 So. 2d 21, 26 (2002) (Moore, C.J., concurring).

89. Several state legislators in Pennsylvania condemned homosexuality as a perversion and danger to society during the 1990 floor debate in the Pennsylvania House of Representatives over a bill that would have extended hate crime protection to include intimidation based on sexual orientation. Representative A. Carville Foster, Jr. of York County, for instance, contended that the bill tried "to equate perversion with ethnicity, religious background, or race," and asked "do you think that homosexuality is something that we can be proud of and we can elevate in our society and hold out to our children as a fine way of life in America? That is what this bill is all about, plain and simple. It is simply an attempt to elevate perversion to a status that is totally—totally—out of place." Representative Dennis E. Leh of Berks County warned that the bill "offends all the decent, legitimate minorities in Pennsylvania. These people whom we are going to give this privileged minority status to are not simply the gentlemen who like to walk around holding hands. They do have an agenda. Their agenda is to turn our society upside down. . . . This bill will turn our society upside down. This bill will require us to remove the slogan 'America Starts Here' to 'America Ends Here,' because sodomy

has always resulted in the collapse of a civilization." H.B. 1655, 45 House Legislative Journal at 1202, 1206 (Pa. Jun. 26, 1990). After the bill was defeated by a vote of 118 to 80, Representative Howard L. Fargo of Mercer County told the Associated Press: "I feel in my heart and in my gut that to pass this bill is wrong. It's wrong to do anything legislatively to promote sexual perversion. It's wrong to do anything legislatively that would lead to the further deterioration of the traditional family and its values."

90. Although the American Psychiatric Association (APA) removed homosexuality from its list of mental disorders in 1973, dissident psychiatrists and psychologists led by Charles Socarides and Joseph Nicolosi established the National Association for Research and Therapy of Homosexuality (NARTH) in 1992. Disagreeing with both the APA and prevailing professional opinion, NARTH continues to disseminate materials claiming a scientific basis for believing that homosexuality is a psychological disorder and a "potentially deadly lifestyle," and that homosexuals can be "healed." NARTH also lectures, partners with religious organizations, supports conversion therapy activities, and files amicus briefs in court cases.

F. Anti-Gay Policing and Private Anti-Gay Violence

91. Although police harassment of gay men and lesbians and their meeting places is not as common as it was some years ago, it continues to be a problem. In 2009, for example, there were highly publicized police raids of gay bars in Atlanta, Georgia, and in Ft. Worth, Texas, where one patron was critically injured.

92. Gay people also continue to face violence motivated by anti-gay bias. A handful of horrific incidents have drawn widespread media attention. In 1984, in Bangor, Maine, 23year-old Charlie Howard was targeted by three teens due to his sexual orientation. They attacked him and, although he protested that he could not swim, threw him off a bridge into the Kenduskeag Stream, where he drowned. Then, in 1998, Matthew Shepard, a college student in Laramie, Wyoming, was bound, tied to a fence, beaten with a pistol, and left to die because he was gay. Ten years later, Lawrence "Larry" Fobes King, a 15-year-old student at E.O. Green Junior High School in Oxnard, California, was shot and killed in school by a fellow student because of his sexual orientation. But the problem reaches far beyond these three incidents. The FBI reported 1,260 hate crime incidents based on perceived sexual orientation in 1998 and 1,293 in 2011. In 2008, the year of Lawrence King's murder, a national coalition of anti-violence social service agencies identified twenty-nine murders motivated by the assailants' hatred of lesbian, gay, bisexual, or transgender people. The threat of violence continues to lead many gay people to hide their identities or to avoid such commonplace expressions of affection as holding hands with their partners in public.

93. The most vulnerable victims of discrimination are youth. According to the Gay, Lesbian and Straight Education Network's 2011 National School Climate Survey, 63.5 percent of lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender (LGBT) students surveyed felt unsafe at school because of their sexual orientation; 81.9 percent were verbally harassed because of their sexual orientation; 38.3 percent were physically harassed in the past year because of their sexual orientation; and 18.3 percent were physically assaulted (*e.g.*, punched, kicked, or injured with a weapon) because of their sexual orientation. A recent study sponsored by the New York City Council noted the over-representation of LGBT youth among the city's homeless population.

The fact that many parents still reject their children for being LGBT and even force them out of the home is one of the most poignant legacies of antigay animus and signs of the continued vulnerability of LGBT youth. The recent spate of suicides among LGBT youth has also highlighted the devastating personal consequences of the ostracism and demonization of gay men and lesbians in American society. A nationally representative study of adolescents in grades 7–12 found that youth with a same-sex sexual orientation were more than twice as likely to attempt suicide as their peers.

94. One example of the harassment that LGBT youth may face was recounted by Timothy Dahle, a high school student in the Titusville Area School District in Crawford County, Pennsylvania, who sued the District in 2000 for failing to protect him from anti-gay harassment. Dahle's suit contended that for several years classmates threw food at him, stole his gym clothes, and even pushed him down flights of stairs. Dahle resorted to leaving each class three minutes early so he would not run into classmates in the hallway, and eventually he tried to kill himself by swallowing more than 100 prescription pills because he could not bear the thought of going back to school. His suit settled, resulting in the implementation of mandatory diversity training as well as a substantial payment. A decade later, on November 5, 2010, fourteen-year-old Brandon Bitner of Mount Pleasant Mills, Pennsylvania, killed himself in the early hours of the morning by stepping into the road in front of a tractor-trailer truck. He left a suicide note explaining that he could no longer tolerate constantly being bullied and called a "faggot" and "sissy" at school.

F. Marriage

95. Gay men and lesbians are still prohibited from marrying in the vast majority of states in this country, and the question of marriage rights for same-sex couples remains hotly contested. Some of the arguments made in the debate over the right of gay couples to marry have echoed those made in earlier debates over the rights of disfavored minority groups. Fifty years ago, for instance, segregationists often claimed that segregation and statutes banning interracial marriage reflected God's plan for humankind. In the 1960s, a Virginia judge who upheld that state's law against interracial marriage in the lower-court proceeding in *Loving v*. *Virginia* claimed that "Almighty God created the races white, black, yellow, malay and red, and he placed them on separate continents. And but for the interference with his arrangement there would be no cause for such marriages. The fact that he separated the races shows that he did not intend for the races to mix."

96. Opponents of the right of gay people to marry or adopt children also have drawn on their reading of scripture to justify their positions. As recently as 2002, when the Supreme Court of Alabama reversed the Alabama Court of Civil Appeals' decision to grant a lesbian mother custody of her children, the Chief Justice of the Supreme Court of Alabama used language as strong as that used by the trial judge in *Loving v. Virginia* in his concurring opinion: "Homosexuality is strongly condemned in the common law because it violates both natural and revealed law. The law of the Old Testament enforced this distinction between the genders by stating that '[i]f a man lies with a male as he lies with a woman, both of them have committed an abomination.' Leviticus 20:13 (King James) . . . the common law designates homosexuality as an inherent evil, and if a person openly engages in such a practice, that fact alone would render him or her an unfit parent." *Ex parte H.H.*, 830 So. 2d 21, 33, 35 (Ala. 2002).

97. The vigorous opposition to ending discrimination against lesbian and gay couples in marriage law is the latest example of this pattern. The marriage issue first reached the national stage in 1993, when Hawaii's Supreme Court ruled that the state's ban on marriages between same-sex couples presumptively violated the state's equal rights amendment and remanded the lawsuit challenging that ban to a lower court for review. Baehr v. Lewin, 852 P.2d 44 (Haw. 1993). By 1996, when a second trial began in the lower court, the prospect of gay couples winning the right to marry had galvanized considerable opposition. Ultimately, while the litigation was pending, Hawaii amended its constitution to give the legislature the authority to limit marriage to different-sex couples, see Haw. Const. art. I, § 23, which it did. The Hawaii Supreme Court then dismissed the case as moot. Baehr v. Miike, Civ. No. 20371 slip op. at 5-8 (Dec. 9, 1999) (taking notice of constitutional amendment). In addition, under pressure from organizations proclaiming support for "traditional family values," the United States Senate passed the Defense of Marriage Act (DOMA) on the day the Hawaii trial began. The Act provided a federal definition of marriage as the union of one man and one woman and declared that no state needed to give "full faith and credit" to "same-sex marriages" licensed in another state. It also denied federal benefits to such married couples. Fourteen states passed state-level DOMA statutes that year, and another eleven passed such statutes the following year. In 2004, when Massachusetts became the first state to permit gay couples to marry, a full thirteen states passed constitutional amendments banning such marriages even though twelve of those states already had enacted statutory state DOMAs.

98. Pennsylvania was one of the fourteen states in 1996 to amend state law to prohibit same-sex couples from marrying in the state and deny recognition to the marriages of same-sex couples who married out of state. The amendment's sponsor in the House, Representative C. Allan Egolf of Perry County, contended that his amendment was "an expression of Pennsylvania's traditional and longstanding policy of moral opposition to same-sex marriages." Representative Ronald Gamble of Allegheny County expressed dismay that he was even having to vote on the question of allowing same-sex couples to marry, and remarked, "Thank God I'm going back to Oakdale where men are men and women are women and, believe me boys and girls, there's one hell of a difference." Both houses passed the amendment by overwhelming votes, the House by 177 to 16, and the Senate by 43 to 5.

99. In May 2004, Representative Egolf, the prime sponsor of Pennsylvania's DOMA, and eleven other State Representatives who voted for Pennsylvania's DOMA or who had more recently joined the legislature and supported the legislation, filed a lawsuit in Pennsylvania state court in an attempt to obtain a declaratory judgment that two men who had sought a marriage license in Bucks County were ineligible. In their complaint, the legislators argued, among other things, that "societies that relax . . . restrictions [of sexual relationships to one man and one woman in marriage] have suffered decline within three generations." They also contended: "Human physiology is designed for sex between males and females. Anal sex can cause tearing, bleeding, and other complications. Anal sex also promotes the spreading of disease. Even a woman who has sex with another woman is at substantial risk for sexually transmitted diseases."

100. In many states where gay men and lesbians have achieved the right to marry either through judicial decision or legislative action—there has been significant and organized action by those opposed to marriage rights for same-sex couples to take that right away.

California provides a good—and especially contentious—example. In February 2004, San Francisco Mayor Gavin Newsom instructed city officials to issue marriage licenses to same-sex couples. The California Supreme Court ordered the city to stop doing so the following month, and it later nullified the marriages that had been performed. In 2005, and again in 2007, California's legislature approved bills that would legalize marriage for same-sex couples, but both bills were vetoed by then-Governor Schwarzenegger. In May 2008, the California Supreme Court decided in In re Marriage Cases, 183 P.3d 384 (Cal. 2008), that the privacy and due process provisions of the California Constitution guaranteed the basic civil right of marriage to all individuals and couples, without regard to their sexual orientation. Six months later, on November 4, 2008, California voters approved Proposition 8, adding to the California Constitution the provision "Only marriage between a man and a woman is valid or recognized in California." Same-sex couples immediately sued to prevent the enforcement of Proposition 8, but their efforts were rebuffed by the California Supreme Court in Strauss v. Horton, 207 P.3d 48 (Cal. 2009). The court held that the amendment was lawfully enacted, but that it did not invalidate marriages of same-sex couples performed in California prior to its effective date. The right of same-sex couples to marry in California was only restored in 2013 after a federal trial court found Proposition 8 unconstitutional, and the U.S. Supreme Court subsequently declined to review the decision on the merits because no appellant had standing. Perry v. Schwarzenegger, 704 F. Supp. 2d 921 (N.D. Cal. 2010), affirmed on other grounds sub nom. Perry v. Brown, 671 F.3d 1052 (9th Cir. 2012), vacated by Hollingsworth v. Perry, 133 S. Ct. 2652 (2013).

101. Opponents of marriage equality who supported Proposition 8 mobilized some of the most enduring anti-gay stereotypes to heighten public apprehension about the prospect of allowing lesbian or gay couples to marry. Several television commercials aired by the supporters of Proposition 8, for instance, warned that marriage equality might encourage children to become gay themselves. The approval of California's Proposition 8 along with similar laws and constitutional amendments in forty other states indicates the enduring influence of anti-gay hostility and the persistence of ideas about the inequality of gay people and their relationships.

102. Although amending the state constitution in Pennsylvania is an unusually cumbersome process with many built-in safeguards,¹ legislators have sponsored bills proposing an amendment to the Pennsylvania Constitution limiting marriage to one man and one woman during every regular session of the General Assembly since 2006. *See* H.B. 2381 and S.B. 1084 (2006); S.B. 1250 (2008); S.B. 707 (2010); H.B. 2011 (2011); H.B. 1349 (2013). The 2006 proposed constitutional amendment passed both houses of the General Assembly by large majorities—136 to 61 in the House and 38 to 12 in the Senate—and failed to continue toward a second passage and then referendum only because it passed with different versions in the different chambers and the Senate's version of the bill was not taken up by the House within the required time period. Continuing legislative opposition to the right of same-sex couples to marry is also reflected in the fact that bills to repeal Pennsylvania's DOMA law have repeatedly failed to move out of committee. *See* S.B. 935 (2009), H.B. 1835 and S.B. 461 (2011), and S.B. 719 (2013).

¹ A proposed constitutional amendment must, in two consecutive legislative sessions, pass in both houses of the General Assembly and be published at least three months prior to the next general election within the period of the legislative session. Pa. Const. art. XI.

103. In supporting an amendment to the state constitution to exclude same-sex couples from marriage, Pennsylvania elected officials have repeatedly expressed their antipathy to lesbian and gay citizens of the Commonwealth. During the debate over the 2006 proposed constitutional amendment, for instance, several Pennsylvania legislators warned that failing to exclude same-sex couples from marriage would lead to the legalization of incest and bestiality. In 2009, Senator John Eichelberger of Blair County, who introduced the proposed 2010 constitutional amendment, called homosexual relationships "dysfunctional" and equated gay marriage with pedophilia. During his 2010 gubernatorial campaign, then Attorney General Thomas W. Corbett stated that a "Constitutional amendment would help safeguard marriage against an alternative agenda." As recently as June 2013, several state lawmakers prevented Representative Brian K. Sims, an openly gay lawmaker from Philadelphia, from speaking on the House floor about the U.S. Supreme Court's decision in Windsor v. United States. One of the lawmakers later explained that he did so because "I did not believe that as a member of that body that I should allow someone to make comments such as he was preparing to make that ultimately were just open rebellion against what the word of God has said, what God has said, and just open rebellion against God's law."

Pennsylvania's chief executive officer, Governor Corbett, has continued to 104. express his opposition to permitting same-sex couples to marry. After the U.S. Supreme Court decided Windsor, Governor Corbett reaffirmed his support for the Pennsylvania law limiting marriage to one man and one woman. In October 2013, when asked about arguments his lawyers had made in opposing a lawsuit by same-sex couples seeking the right to marry, he equated the marriage of a gay couple to the marriage of a brother and sister.

CONCLUSION

105. The role of the courts in this dispute is reminiscent of earlier disputes in which courts had to confront public opposition to minority rights. In 1948, when the California Supreme Court became the first state supreme court in the nation to overturn a state law banning interracial marriage, it bucked the tide of white public opposition to such marriages. While the United States Supreme Court overturned the remaining state bans on interracial marriage in 1967 in Loving v. Virginia, it was not until 2001 that more Americans approved of interracial marriage than disapproved of it. Today the civil rights enjoyed by gay and lesbian Americans vary substantially from region to region and are still subject to the vicissitudes of public opinion. Like other minority groups, they often must rely on judicial decisions to secure equal rights.

Pursuant to 28 U.S.C. § 1746, I declare under penalty of perjury that the foregoing is true and correct.

Executed on February 14, 2014.

By: George Chauncey, Ph. D.

Exhibit A

Exhibit A

GEORGE CHAUNCEY

Department of History Yale University P.O. Box 208324 New Haven, CT 06520-8324 (203) 436-8100 george.chauncey@yale.edu

CURRENT POSITION

Samuel Knight Professor of History and American Studies, Yale University Co-director, Yale Research Initiative on the History of Sexualities

PREVIOUS POSITIONS

Professor of History, University of Chicago, 1997-2006. Visiting Professor of History, École Normale Supérieure, Paris, May 2001. Associate Professor of History, University of Chicago, 1995-97. Assistant Professor of History, University of Chicago, 1991-95. Assistant Professor of History, New York University, 1990-91. Postdoctoral Fellow, Rutgers Center for Historical Analysis, 1989-90.

DEGREES

Ph.D., Yale University, 1989.M.Phil., Yale University, 1983.M.A., Yale University, 1981.B.A., Yale University, *magna cum laude*, 1977.

AWARDS

Gay New York was awarded the: Frederick Jackson Turner Award for the best first book on any topic in American history in 1994 Merle Curti Award for the best book in American social history in 1994 or 1995 (both from the Organization of American Historians), Los Angeles Times Book Prize for History (1994), Lambda Literary Award for Gay Men's Studies (1994), John Boswell Award of the Committee on Lesbian and Gay History of the American Historical Association (1995). Named a New York Times Notable Book of 1994. Village Voice List: one of the Best Books of 1994. Lingua Franca List: one of the two best academic books of the 1990s. Subject of a panel discussion, "Charting Chauncey's Gay Male World: Reflections on the Tenth Anniversary of Gay New York," at the 2004 meeting of the OAH. As a dissertation, <u>Gay New York</u> received the following prizes from Yale University: George Washington Egleston Prize in American history (1990), John Addison Porter Prize, Yale's highest university-wide dissertation award (1990), Andrew Gaylord Bourne Gold Medal, the Yale History Department's triennial award for a "pioneering work of scholarship" (1992).

Other Honors:

Sidonie Miskimin Clauss Prize for Teaching Excellence in the Humanities, Yale, 2012

New York Academy of History, elected to membership in 2007 Society of American Historians, elected to membership in 2005 Community Service Award from the Lesbian Community Cancer Project, Chicago, 2004. Freedom Award from Equality Illinois, the state's largest gay rights group, 2001. First James Brudner Memorial Award in Lesbian and Gay Studies, Yale University, 2000. Centennial Historian of the City of New York, 1998. Sprague-Todes Literary Award, Gerber-Hart Library, 1997.

BOOKS AND EDITED COLLECTIONS

<u>Gay New York: Gender, Urban Culture, and the Making of the Gay Male World, 1890-1940</u>
 Basic Books, 1994; paperback, 1995.
 British edition published by HarperCollins/U.K., 1995.
 French translation by Didier Eribon published by Fayard, 2003.
 Chapters reprinted in:
 <u>The Columbia Reader on Lesbians and Gay Men in Media, Society, and Politics</u>, eds. Larry Gross and James C. Woods (Columbia, 1999)
 <u>The Gender and Consumer Culture Reader</u>, ed. Jennifer Scanlon (NYU, 2000)
 <u>Major Problems in the History of American Sexuality: Documents and Essays</u>, ed. Kathy Peiss (Heath, 2001)
 <u>Sexualities in History</u>, eds. Kim M. Phillips and Barry Reay (Routledge, 2002).
 <u>American Queer: Now and Then</u>, ed. David Shneer and Caryn Aviv (Paradigm, 2006).

The Strange Career of the Closet: Gay Culture, Consciousness, and Politics from the Second World War to the Gay Liberation Era

(in progress, to be published by Basic Books).

Why Marriage? The History Shaping Today's Debate Over Gay Equality (Basic Books, 2004; paperback, 2005).

Japanese translation published by Akashi Shoten, 2006.

Hidden From History: Reclaiming the Gay and Lesbian Past

(Co-editor, with Martin Duberman and Martha Vicinus; a collection of thirty essays published by New American Library in 1989).

Turkish translation published by Siyasal, 2002.

Thinking Sexuality Transnationally

(= special issue of <u>GLQ: A Journal of Lesbian and Gay Studies</u>, 5:4 (1999), co-editor with Elizabeth Povinelli).

Gender Histories and Heresies

(= special issue of <u>Radical History Review</u>, 52 (1992), co-editor with Barbara Melosh).

ARTICLES IN SCHOLARLY JOURNALS AND COLLECTIONS

"The Trouble with Shame," in <u>Gay Shame</u>, ed. David Halperin and Valerie Traub (University of Chicago Press, 2010).

"How History Mattered: Sodomy Law and Marriage Reform in the United States," <u>Public Culture</u> 20:1 (2008): 27-38.

"Homosexuality, Family, and Society: Historical Perspectives from the United States," in <u>Homosexuality and the Law: Essays and Materials from an International Workshop on Sexuality, Policy, and Law</u> (Guangxi Normal University Press, 2007 [in Chinese and English]), 12-18, 115-23.

"Après Stonewall, le déplacement de la frontière entre le 'soi' public et le 'soi' privé," <u>Histoire et Sociétés:</u> revue européenne d'histoire sociale 3 (2002): 45-59.

"Skapets historie," <u>Kvinneforskning</u> 24 (2000): 56-71 ["The History of the Closet," in the Norwegian journal <u>Women's Studies</u>].

"Introduction: Thinking Sexuality Transnationally," with Elizabeth A. Povinelli, in Povinelli and Chauncey, eds., "Thinking Sexuality Transnationally," special issue of <u>GLQ: A Journal of Lesbian and Gay Studies</u> 5:4 (Autumn 1999): 439-49.

"Gay New York," <u>Actes de la recherche en sciences sociales</u> 125 (December 1998): 9-14. [This article and the rest of the special issue on *Homosexualités* are introduced by Éric Fassin, "Politiques de l'histoire: *Gay New York* et l'historiographie homosexuelle aux Étas-Unis," 3-9.]

"Genres, identités sexuelles et conscience homosexuelle dans l'Amérique du xx^e siècle," in <u>Les études gay et</u> <u>lesbiennes</u>, ed. Didier Eribon (Paris: Éditions du Centre Pompidou, 1998), 97-108.

"Sex, Gender, and Sexuality: Female Prostitution and Male Homosexuality in Early Twentieth-Century America," <u>GRAAT (Groupes de Recherches Anglo-Americaines de Tours)</u> 17 (1997): 39-54.

"The Queer History and Politics of Lesbian and Gay Studies," <u>Queer Frontiers: Millennial Geographies</u>, <u>Genders, and Generations</u>, ed. Joseph Boone, et al. (University of Wisconsin Press, 2000), 298-315.

"From Sexual Inversion to Homosexuality: Medicine and the Changing Conceptualization of Female Deviance," <u>Salmagundi</u>, no. 58-59 (Fall 1982-Winter 1983): 114-46.

Reprinted in two collections:

Homosexualidad: literatura y politica (Madrid, 1982), in Spanish

Passion and Power: Sexuality in History, ed. Kathy Peiss and Christina Simmons (Temple University Press, 1989).

"Christian Brotherhood or Sexual Perversion? Homosexual Identities and the Construction of Sexual Boundaries in the World War One Era," Journal of Social History 19:2 (1985): 189-211.

Reprinted in ten collections:

Onder Mannen, Onder Vrouwen (Amsterdam, 1984), in Dutch

Sodomites, Invertis, Homosexuels: Perspectives Historiques (Paris, 1994), in French

Expanding the Past: Essays from the Journal of Social History

(New York University Press, 1988)

Hidden From History: Reclaiming the Gay and Lesbian Past (NAL, 1989)

Studies in Homosexuality: History of Homosexuality in Europe and America (Garland, 1992)

Gender in American History Since 1890 (Routledge, 1993)

Que(e)rying Religious Studies (Continuum, 1997)

Same Sex: Debating the Ethics, Culture, and Science of Homosexuality

(Rowman & Littlefield, 1997)

American Sexual Histories (Blackwell, 2001)

Sexual Borderlands: Constructing An American Sexual Past (Ohio University Press, 2003)

"Privacy Could Only Be Had in Public': Gay Uses of the Streets," <u>Stud: Architectures of Masculinity</u>, ed. Joel Sanders (Princeton Architecture Press, 1996), 224-61.

"The Postwar Sex Crime Panic," <u>True Stories from the American Past</u>, ed. William Graebner (McGraw-Hill, 1993), 160-78.

"Long-Haired Men and Short-Haired Women: Building a Gay World in the Heart of Bohemia," <u>Greenwich</u> <u>Village: Culture and Counterculture</u>, ed. Rick Beard and Leslie Berlowitz (Rutgers University Press, 1993), 151-64.

"The Policed: Gay Men's Strategies of Everyday Resistance," <u>Inventing Times Square: Commerce and</u> <u>Culture at the Crossroads of the World, 1880-1939</u>, ed. William R. Taylor (Russell Sage, 1991), 315-28.

Reprinted in <u>Creating A Place For Ourselves: Lesbian, Gay`, and Bisexual Community Histories</u>, ed. Brett Beemyn (Routledge, 1997).

"The National Panic Over Sex Crimes and the Construction of Cold War Sexual Ideology, 1947-1953," <u>Sociologische Gids</u> [Amsterdam] 32 (1985): 371-93. [In Dutch; title translated.]

"The Locus of Reproduction: Women's Labour in the Zambian Copperbelt, 1927-1953," Journal of Southern African Studies 7 (1981): 135-64.

SELECTED SHORT ESSAYS, REVIEWS, INTERVIEWS, AND ENCYCLOPEDIA ENTRIES

Preface to Didier Eribon, <u>Return to Reims</u>, transl. from the French by Michael Lucey (Semiotext[e], 2013)

"The Long Road to Marriage Equality," op-ed on the Supreme Court marriage rulings, <u>New York Times</u>, June 26, 2013.

"Last Ban Standing," op-ed on the repeal of "Don't Ask, Don't Tell," New York Times, December 21, 2010.

"Gay at Yale: How Things Changed," Yale Alumni Magazine (July/August 2009), 32-43.

"George Chauncey: de l'autre côté du placard," interview conducted by Philippe Mangeot for <u>Vacarme</u>, no. 26 (Winter 2004), 4-12.

"D'une march à l'autre," interview conducted by Sébastien Chauvin for <u>Têtu</u> (June 2004), 86-87.

Review of James McCourt, "Queer Street: Rise and Fall of an American Culture, 1947-1985," <u>New York</u> <u>Times</u>, December 31, 2003.

"Etats Unis" and "New York," in <u>Dictionnaire Des Cultures Gays Et Lesbiennes</u>, ed. Didier Eribon, Arnaud Lerch, Frederic Haboury (Larousee, 2003).

"Introduction," <u>Homosexuality in the City: A Century of Research at the University of Chicago</u> (University of Chicago Library, 2000).

"Who is Welcome at Ellis Island? AIDS Activism and the Expanding National Community," <u>Honoring With</u> <u>Pride: An Evening Benefit for the American Foundation for AIDS Research on Ellis Island</u>, program book, June 21, 2000.

"The Ridicule of Lesbian and Gay Studies Threatens All Academic Inquiry," back page "Point of View" column, <u>Chronicle of Higher Education</u>, July 3, 1998.

Review of Charles Kaiser, "The Gay Metropolis, 1940-1996," New York Times , December 30, 1997.

Review of Daniel Harris, "The Rise and Fall of Gay Culture," <u>New York Times Book Review</u>, September 7, 1997.

"The Joy of No Sex," part of a Talk-of-the-Town roundtable on the Heaven's Gate mass suicide, <u>The New Yorker</u>, April 14, 1997, 31-32.

"The Present as History," <u>Out Magazine</u>, February 1997, 69.

"Tea and Sympathy," <u>Past Imperfect: History According to Hollywood</u>, ed. Mark Carnes (Henry Holt, 1995), 258-61.

"Gay male community," in The Encyclopedia of New York City, ed. Kenneth Jackson (Yale, 1995).

"A Gay World, Vibrant and Forgotten," New York Times Op-Ed Page, Sunday, June 26, 1994.

"Queer Old New York: A Historic Walking Tour," Village Voice, June 21, 1994, 25-27.

"Homosexuality," The Encyclopedia of Social History, ed. Peter N. Stearns (Garland, 1993), 323-25.

"Time on Two Crosses: An Interview with Bayard Rustin" (with Lisa Kennedy), <u>Village Voice</u>, June 30, 1987, 27-29.

"Gay Male Society in the Jazz Age," Village Voice, July 1, 1986, 29-34.

FELLOWSHIP AWARDS

New York Public Library Dorothy and Lewis B. Cullman Center for Scholars and Writers Residential Fellowship, 2004-5.

Princeton University Shelby Cullom Davis Center for Historical Studies Fellowship, 2004-5 [declined]. Institute for Advanced Study School of Social Science Membership, 2004-5 [declined].

Social Science Research Council Sexuality Research Fellowship, two Faculty Advisor Awards, 2002-3. Social Science Research Council Sexuality Research Fellowship, Faculty Advisor Award, 1999-2000. Fellow, Institute for Advanced Study, Indiana University, September 1998. Social Science Research Council Sexuality Research Fellowship, two Faculty Advisor Awards, 1997-98.
John Simon Guggenheim Memorial Foundation Fellowship, 1996-97.
National Humanities Center Rockefeller Fellowship and Residency, 1996-97.
American Council of Learned Societies Fellowship for Recent Recipients of the Ph.D., 1992-93.
Cornell University Society for the Humanities Postdoctoral Fellowship, 1991-92

[declined in order to accept new position at Chicago].

Rutgers Center for Historical Analysis Postdoctoral Fellowship in Legal History, 1987-88.
Mrs. G. Whiting Foundation Fellowship in the Humanities, 1986-87.
Woodrow Wilson Foundation Research Grant in Women's Studies, 1984.
Bush Center in Child Development and Social Policy History Fellowship, 1983-84.
Yale College Prize Teaching Fellowship, 1979-82.
John Courtney Murray Travelling Fellowship, 1977-78 [supported research in Zambia].

PRIMARY INVESTIGATOR, INSTITUTIONAL GRANTS

Ford Foundation, grant in support of "The Future of the Queer Past: A Transnational History Conference," University of Chicago, 2000.

Rockefeller Foundation, grant in support of "The Future of the Queer Past: A Transnational History Conference," University of Chicago, 2000.

Illinois Humanities Council, grant in support of "The Future of the Queer Past: A Transnational History Conference," University of Chicago, 2000.

Mellon Foundation, grant in support of the Sawyer Seminar on Sexual Identities and Identity Politics in Transnational Perspective, University of Chicago, 1997-98.

NAMED LECTURES, PLENARY LECTURES, AND SELECTED FOREIGN LECTURES

"From Sodomy Laws to Marriage Amendments: The History Shaping Today's Debate over LGBT Equality," keynote address at Toward a More Perfect Union: Civil Rights, Human Rights, and Creating a New Age of Social Responsibility, Benjamin Hooks Conference for Social Change, University of Memphis, April 18-20, 2012

"Single Men, Urban Decline, and the Cultural Logic of Postwar American Antigay Politics," Rutgers Center for Historical Analysis Twentieth Anniversary Celebration Conference, Rutgers University, May 7, 2010

"Homosexuality and the Postwar City," Center for Interdisciplinary Research in the Arts, University of Manchester, England, March 2009.

"Homosexuality and the Postwar City," keynote lecture, Australia-New Zealand American Studies Association, Sydney, July 2008.

"From Sodomy Laws to Marriage Amendments: A History of Sexual Identity/Politics," Provost's Lecture, University of Maryland, College Park, February 2008.

"Revisiting the Postwar Politics of Sexuality," keynote lecture (with Joanne Meyerowitz), New England American Studies Association, Brown University, November 2007.

"From Sodomy Laws to Marriage Amendments: A History of Sexual Identity/Politics," Presidential Lecture, Columbia University, April 2007.

"Why 'Come Out of the Closet'? Secrecy, Authenticity, and the Shifting Boundaries of the Public and Private Self in the 1950s and 60s," Vern and Bonnie Bullough Lecture in the History of Sexuality and Gender, University of Utah, April 2007.

"The Future of Sexuality Studies," at the plenary session of the Sexuality Research Fellowship Program's Capstone Conference (commemorating the conclusion of a ten-year-long fellowship program funded by the Ford Foundation and administered by the Social Science Research Council), Tamayo Resort, New Mexico, April 2006.

"Homosexuality, State, and Society: Historical Perspectives from the United States," at the symposium "Diversity, Equality and Harmony: International Workshop on Sexuality, Policy and Law," School of Social Development and Public Policy, Fudan University, Shanghai, China, January 2006.

"How History Mattered: Sodomy Law and Marriage Reform in the United States," at the conference "Partisan Histories: Conflicted Pasts and Public Life," The Australian National University, Canberra, September 2005.

"From Sodomy Laws to Marriage Amendments: Sexual Identity/Politics Since 1900," Kaplan Lecture, University of Pennsylvania, March 2004.

"Reflections on Gay New York and Beyond," at the symposium "Histoire sexuelle et histoire sociale, à l'occasion de la traduction française de Gay New York 1890-1940 de George Chauncey," École normale supérieure, Paris, December 2003.

"Civil Rights, Gay Rights, Human Rights," dual keynote address given with Mrs. Coretta Scott King at the beginning of Outgiving, a conference on gay philanthropy organized by the Gill Foundation, Atlanta, September 2003.

"Drag Balls as Society Balls: Phil Black's Funmakers' Ball and the Changing Rituals of Belonging in African American Society, 1940-1973," Mark Ouderkirk Memorial Lecture, Museum of the City of New York, September 2003.

"A Different West Side Story: Latino Gay Culture and Antigay Politics in Postwar New York City," Nicholas Papadopoulos Endowed Lecture in Lesbian and Gay Studies, University of California, San Diego, February 2003.

"Why 'Come Out of the Closet'? Secrecy, Authenticity, and the Shifting Boundaries of the Public and Private Self in the 1950s and 60s," The Rahv, Hughes, Manuel and Marcuse Memorial Lecture, Brandeis University, February 2003.

"Sexual Identity in the Twentieth Century," Women's Breakfast, American Historical Association, January 2003.

"Sexuality, Intimacy, and History," Commencement Address, University of Chicago, June 2002.

"Why 'Come Out of the Closet'? Authenticity, Post/Modernity, and the Shifting Boundaries of the Public and Private Self in the 1950s and 60s," at "Histoire de la sexualité: échanges transatlantiques," at the École normale supérieure, Paris, May 2001.

"The History of the Closet," Inaugural George Mosse Memorial Lecture, University of Wisconsin, April 2001.

"The History of the Closet," at the Sexuality 2000 Symposium, Oslo, Norway, August 2000.

"Why 'Come Out of the Closet'? Authenticity, Post/Modernity, and the Shifting Boundaries of the Public and Private Self in the 1950s and 60s," Inaugural Brudner Prize Lecture, Yale University, February 2000.

"Rethinking the History of Homosexuality and the Category of the Homosexual" and "A Research Program for Lesbian and Gay Studies," at the First Swedish Conference on Research on Homosexuality and Lesbianism, University of Gothenburg, Sweden, November 1995.

"The National Panic over Sex Crimes in Cold War America," Inaugural Mark Ouderkirk Memorial Lecture, Museum of the City of New York, June 1995.

"Gay Studies on Trial: Queer History/Politics/Studies," at the Fifth National Graduate Student Conference on Lesbian and Gay Studies, University of Southern California, Los Angeles, March 1995.

"The Kinsey Scale and the Consolidation of the Hetero-Homosexual Binarism in the Twentieth Century," at the Second International Conference on the History of Marriage and the Family, Carleton University, Ottawa, Canada, 1994.

"European Sexual Cultures in the Immigrant Neighborhoods of New York City, 1890-1940," at the International Conference on European Sexual Cultures, University of Amsterdam, The Netherlands, June 1992. "Publish *and* Perish? Lesbian/Gay Studies, Publishing, and the Academy," at the plenary session on "New Directions in Scholarship," Association of American University Presses, Chicago, June 1992.

OTHER INVITED LECTURES SINCE 1989

L'École des hautes études in sciences sociales, Paris, October 25, 2013 Kim & Eric Giler Lecture in the Humanities, Carnegie Mellon University, October 10, 2013 Internationale Kolleg für Kulturtechnikforschung und Medienphilosophie, Bauhaus-Universität Weimar, Germany, April 18, 2013 University of Amsterdam, Netherlands, March 14 and 15, 2013 University of Southampton, UK, February 21, 2013 Chicago Humanities Festival, November 4, 2012 Social Policies, Gender Identity, and Sexual Orientation Studies Association, Istanbul, Turkey, July 5, 2012 Chicago History Museum, April 14, 2011 Columbia University, February 19, 2011 University of Antwerp, Belgium, March 20, 2010 University of Amsterdam, The Netherlands, March 15, 2010 Middlebury College, October 17, 2008. The Rothmere American Institute, Oxford University, UK, April 30, 2008. University of Texas, Austin, April 11, 2008. University of Amsterdam, The Netherlands, May 3, 2006. Facultad de Filosofía y Letras, University of Buenos Aires, Argentina, March 20, 2006. Kansas State University, March 10, 2006. University of Miami, February 27, 2006. DePaul University, Chicago, February 20, 2006. Harvard University, February 3, 2006. University of Massachusetts, Boston, February 3, 2006. Boston University, February 2, 2006. Yale University, January 17, 2006. University of Melbourne, Australia, September 21, 2005. University of Sydney, Australia, September 7, 2005. New York University, April 19, 2005. Chicago Historical Society, May 27, 2004. University of North Texas, April 17, 2004. University of Maryland, February 23, 2004. University of California, Berkeley, September 25, 2003. University of California, Los Angeles, February 20, 2003. University of Minnesota, February 15, 2002. Texas A&M University, April 25, 2001. William and Mary College, April 18, 2001. Northwestern University, April 5, 2001. Harvard University, November 16, 2000. Trinity College, November 15, 2000. University of Michigan, April 15, 2000. University of Connecticut, Storrs, February 17, 2000. Hobart and William Smith Colleges, February 13, 2000. Chicago Humanities Festival, November 8, 1998. Indiana University, September 17, 1998. University of Minnesota, May 22, 1998. Institute for the Humanities, University of Illinois, Chicago, February 13, 1998. Pompidou Center, Paris, June 27, 1997. Colby College, April 10, 1997. Cornell University, April 8, 1997. University of California, Los Angeles, February 5, 1997. University of California, Irvine, February 3-4, 1997. Northwestern University, December 6, 1996.

Yale University, American Studies and History Departments, November 7, 1996. Yale School of Architecture Urbanism Series, November 7, 1996. University of Copenhagen, Denmark, November 3, 1995. National Danish Lesbian and Gay Organization, Copenhagen, November 3, 1995. University of Illinois, Champaign-Urbana, MillerComm Lectures, October 23, 24, 1995. University of Notre Dame, September 9, 10, 1995. Princeton University, March 9, 1995. Chicago Teacher's Institute, December 7, 1994. New York Academy of Medicine, New York City, November 10, 1994. University of Chicago New York City Club, Distinguished Faculty Lecture Series, October 13, 1994. Northwestern University, May 17, 1994. New York Public Library, Celeste Bartos Forum, May 3, 1994. [This lecture was later broadcast on public television.] New York University, April 29, 1994. Rutgers University, December 6, 1993. Newberry Library Social History Seminar, June 8, 1993. University of Wisconsin, Milwaukee, Center for Twentieth Century Studies, March 25, 1993. Urban History Seminar of the Chicago Historical Society, January 12, 1993. University of Illinois at Chicago, November 11, 1992. New York City Lesbian and Gay Community Services Center, Gregory Kolovakas Memorial Lecture Series, November 19, 1992. University of Oregon, April 24, 1992. Cornell University, February 24, 1992. University of Chicago Centennial Symposium, Canons in the Age of Mass Culture, February 10, 1992. Northwestern University, May 30, 1991. Johns Hopkins University, March 28, 1991. Sarah Lawrence College, November 27, 1990. Carleton College, April 5, 1990. Museum of the City of New York, November 5, 1989. Rutgers Center for Historical Analysis, October 3, 1989. Rutgers University, Camden, April 6, 1989.

Exhibit B

BIBLIOGRAPHY

- A.O.V. v. J.R.V., 2007 Va. App. LEXIS 64 (Va. Ct. App. Feb. 27, 2007).
- Appeal of Clock Bar, Inc., 39 Pa. D. & C.2d 667 (Pa. Quar. Sess. 1966).
- Appeal of Anthony Wayne Bar and Restaurant, 42 Pa. D. & C.2d 712 (Pa. Quar. Sess. 1966).
- Baehr v. Lewin, 852 P.2d 44 (Haw. 1993).
- Baehr v. Miike, Civ. No. 20371 slip op. (Haw. Dec. 9, 1999).
- Allan Bérubé, Coming Out Under Fire: The History of Gay Men and Women in World War II (New York: Free Press, 1992).
- Boseman v. Jarrell, 704 S.E.2d 494 (N.C. 2010).
- Boy Scouts of America v. Dale, 530 U.S. 640 (2000).
- Nan Alamilla Boyd, *Wide Open Town: A History of Queer San Francisco* (Berkeley: University of California Press, 2003).
- Lara Brenckle, "Teen suicide victim was tired of being bullied at school, family says," *The Patriot-News* (Nov. 15, 2010)
- Robbie Brown, "Antipathy Toward Obama Seen as Helping Arkansas Limit Adoption," *The New York Times*, Nov. 8, 2008 at A26.
- Margot Canaday, *The Straight State: Sexuality and Citizenship in Twentieth-Century America* (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2009).
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, www.cdc.gov/lgbthealth/youth.htm.
- David L. Chambers and Nancy D. Polikoff, "Family Law and Gay and Lesbian Family Issues in the Twentieth Century," 33 *Family Law Quarterly*, 1999-2000.
- George Chauncey, Gay New York: Gender, Urban Culture, and the Making of the Gay Male World, 1890-1940 (New York: Basic Books, 1994).
- George Chauncey, Why Marriage? The History Shaping Today's Debate over Gay Equality (New York: Basic Books, 2004).
- George Chauncey, Martin Duberman, and Martha Vicinus, eds., *Hidden From History: Reclaiming the Gay and Lesbian Past* (NAL, 1989).

- George Chauncey, "From Sexual Inversion to Homosexuality: Medicine and the Changing Conceptualization of Female Deviance," 58-59 *Salmagundi* 114-46 (Fall 1982-Winter 1983).
- George Chauncey, "Christian Brotherhood or Sexual Perversion? Homosexual Identities and the Construction of Sexual Boundaries in the World War One Era," 19 *Journal of Social History* 189-211 (1985).
- George Chauncey, "The Postwar Sex Crime Panic," in *True Stories from the American Past* (William Graebner edit., McGraw-Hill: 1993), pp.160-78.
- Dudley Clendinin and Adam Nagourney, *Out for Good: The Struggle to Build a Gay Rights Movement in America* (New York: Simon & Schuster, 1999).
- Constant A. v. Paul C.A., 496 A.2d 1 (Pa. Super. Ct. 1985).
- Angela Couloumbis and Tom Infield, "Gay Marriage in PA? Not Just Yet," *Phila. Inquirer*, May 11, 2012.
- Ronald & Diane D. v. Titusville, No. Civ. 00-174 (W.D. Pa.): Docket Sheet Opinion, 159 F. Supp. 2d 857 (W.D. Pa. 2001).
- John D'Emilio, Sexual Politics, Sexual Communities: The Making of a Homosexual Minority, 1940–1970 (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1981).
- Doe v. Commonwealth's Attorney for Richmond, 403 F. Supp. 1199, 1202 (E.D. Va. 1975), aff'd 425 U.S. 901 (1976).
- Laura E. Durso and Gary J. Gates, "Serving Our Youth: Findings from a National Survey of Services Providers Working with Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender Youth Who Are Homeless or At Risk of Being Homeless" (2012).
- "E. Detroit school board bans gay speakers," The Macomb Daily, July 26, 1977, p. 1.
- Editorial, "Why We Need A Marriage Protection Amendment," *Pitt. Post-Gazette*, Apr. 12, 2006, at B7.
- *Egolf v. Seneca*, No. 2004-03160-28-5, (Ct. Common Pleas of Bucks County, Pa.) Complaint in Action for Declaratory Judgment (May 13, 2004) Order and Opinion.
- Empire State Coalition of Youth and Family Services, A Count of Homeless Youth in New York *City* (Empire State Coalition, 2008).
- Erica Erwin, "From Torment to Teaching," Erie Times-News (Dec. 8, 2006)
- Tanya Erzen, Straight to Jesus: Sexual and Christian Conversions in the Ex-Gay Movement (Berkeley: University of California Press, 2006).

Ex Parte H.H., 830 So. 2d 21 (2002) (Moore, C.J., concurring).

- Lillian Faderman and Stuart Timmons, *Gay L.A.: A History of Sexual Outlaws, Power Politics, and Lipstick Lesbians* (New York: Basic Books, 2006).
- Finstuen v. Crutcher, 496 F.3d 1139 (10th Cir. 2007).
- Estelle B. Freedman, "'Uncontrolled Desires': The Response to the Sexual Psychopath, 1920– 1960," 74 Journal of American History 83–106 (1987).
- Gay, Lesbian and Straight Education Network, *The 2011 National School Climate Survey: The Experiences of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual and Transgender Youth in Our Nation's Schools,* (New York: GLSEN, 2011).
- "Gay Rights Bill Loses in Pennsylvania," San Francisco Chronicle (June 28, 1990).
- General Accounting Office, Military Personnel: Financial Costs and Loss of Critical Skills Due to DOD's Homosexual Conduct Policy Cannot be Completely Estimated (2005).
- Richard Godbeer, Sexual Revolution in Early America (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins, 2002).
- Jeff Hawkes, "To Boyd, marriage 'completes you' unless you're gay," *LancasterOnline.com* (Jan. 24, 2006).
- H.B. 2381, Printer's No. 3397, Reg. Sess. (Pa. 2006), and bill history
- H.B. 1655, Printer's No. 3955, Reg. Sess. (Pa. 1990), and bill history
- H.B. 1434, Printer's No. 1724, Reg. Sess. (Pa. 2011), and bill history
- H.B. 1349, Printer's No. 1743, Reg. Sess. (Pa. 2013), and bill history
- H.B. 1835, Printer's No. 2367, Reg. Sess. (Pa. 2011), and bill history

Henkle v. Gregory, 150 F. Supp. 2d 1067 (D. Nev. 2001).

The History Project, Improper Bostonians (Boston: Beacon Press, 1998).

Conversation with Andy Hoover, Legislative Director, ACLU-PA, Feb. 12, 2014.

In re Freedman, 235 A.2d 624 (Pa. Super. Ct.1967).

In re Marriage Cases, 183 P.3d 384 (Cal. 2008).

"Jail Terms Urged for Offenders," The Hartford Courant, Sep. 21, 1957 at 3.

- Ron Jenkins, "Henry signs measure on gay adoptions," *The Associated Press State & Local Wire*, May 4, 2004.
- David K. Johnson, *The Lavender Scare: The Cold War Persecution of Gays and Lesbians in the Federal Government* (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2004).
- Mark D. Jordan, *The Invention of Sodomy in Christian Theology* (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1997).
- Just the Facts Coalition, Just the Facts About Sexual Orientation and Youth: A Primer for Principals, Educators, and School Personnel (Washington, D.C.: American Psychological Association, 2004)
- Jonathan Ned Katz, *Gay/Lesbian Almanac: A New Documentary* (New York: Harper & Row, 1983).
- Kern v. Taney, No. 09-10738 #2 (Ct. Common Pleas, Berks County, Pa.): Notice of Intervention of the Attorney General (Feb. 11, 2010) Attorney General's Mem. of Law Pursuant to Pa. R.C.P. 235 (Feb. 11, 2010) Transcript of Proceedings (Feb. 17, 2010)
- Lambda Legal, "Groundbreaking Legal Settlement is First to Recognize Constitutional Right of Gay and Lesbian Students to be Out at School & Protected From Harassment," http://www.lambdalegal.org/news/ca_20020828_groundbreaking-legal-settlement-firstto-recognize.

Lawrence v. Texas, 539 U.S. 558 (2003).

Floyd Lawrence, "Outing intolerance," Erie Times-News (Oct. 15, 2009).

Marc Levy, "Gay marriage ban passes Senate," Associated Press (June 21, 2006).

Loving v. Virginia, 388 U.S. 1 (1967).

- Eric Marcus, Making Gay History: The Half-Century Fight for Lesbian and Gay Equal Rights (2002).
- Mauriello, "Early Returns," *Pitt. Post-Gazette* (Jun. 29, 2009), *quoted in The Hotline* (June 30, 2009), *available at* 2009 WLNR 14846542.
- Rick Maze, "Defense bill decriminalizes consensual sodomy," *Military Times* (Dec. 10, 2013), *available at* http://www.militarytimes.com/article/20131210/NEWS05/ 312100017/Defense-bill-decriminalizes-consensual-sodomy.

- Martin Meeker, "Behind the Mask of Respectability: Reconsidering the Mattachine Society and Male Homophile Practice, 1950s and 1960s" 10 *Journal of the History of Sexuality* 78–116 (2001).
- Boy Scouts of America, "Membership Resolution Points of Clarification," http://www.bsaseabase.org/sitecore/content/membershipstandards/resolution/faq.aspx.
- National Association for Research and Therapy of Homosexuality, "NARTH Position Statements," http://narth.com/menus/positionstatements.html.
- National Association for Research and Therapy of Homosexuality, "The Three Myths About Homosexuality," http://narth.com/menus/myths.html.
- The National Coalition of Anti-Violence Programs, *Hate Violence Against Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender People in the United States, 2008* (National Coalition, 2009).
- National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2014, Pub. L. No. 113-66, § 1707 (Dec. 26, 2013).
- National Gay & Lesbian Task Force, "State Laws Prohibiting Recognition of Same-Sex Relationships" (Oct. 21, 2013), *available at* http://www.ngltf.org/downloads/reports/ issue_maps/rel_recog_10_21_13_color.pdf.
- Megan O'Matz, "House Stands Against Same-Sex Marriage," *Morning Call* (Allentown), June 29, 1996.
- Palmore v. Sidoti, 466 U.S. 429 (1984).
- 190 Pa. Legislative Journal Senate, 1771-1782 (June 21, 2006).
- 190 Pa. Legislative Journal House, 1139-1159 (June 6, 2006).
- 174 Pa. Legislative Journal House, 1202-1212 (June 26, 1990).
- 192 Pa. Legislative Journal Senate, 1955 (May 6, 2008).
- 179 Pa. Legislative Journal Senate, 544 (May 23, 1996).
- 179 Pa. Legislative Journal House, 2016-2035 (June 28, 1996).
- 179 Pa. Legislative Journal Senate, 2452-2454 (Oct. 1, 1996).
- 179 Pa. Legislative Journal House, 2186-2187 (Oct. 7, 1996).
- 179 Pa. Legislative Journal House, 2193-2194 (Oct. 7, 1996).
- "Pa. student alleges bullying in suicide note," Associated Press (Nov. 10, 2010).

Pascarella v. Pascarella, 512 A.2d 715 (Pa. Super. Ct. 1986).

- Pennsylvania Primary Election, "25 Viewpoint Newsletter of the Pa. Catholic Conference" (May 18, 2010).
- Perry v. Schwarzenegger, 704 F. Supp. 2d 921 (N.D. Cal. 2010), affirmed on other grounds sub nom. Perry v. Brown, 671 F.3d 1052 (9th Cir. 2012), vacated by Hollingsworth v. Perry, 133 S. Ct. 2652 (2013).

Pew Forum on Religion & Public Life, "U.S. Religious Landscape Survey," (Feb. 2008).

The Philadelphia Fair Practices Ordinance, Philadelphia Code ch. 9-1100.

Pittsburgh Code of Ordinances, chs. 651 and 659.

Tricia Pursell, "Friends: Bullying led to tragedy," The Daily Item (Nov. 6, 2010).

- Martha Raffaele, "House puts off gay marriage debate until after election," *AP Alert*, May 26, 2004.
- Frank Reeves, "State House Approves Bill that Prohibits Gay Marriage," *Pitts. Post-Gazette*, June 30, 1996, at E7.
- Mollie Reilly, "Brian Sims, Pennsylvania Lawmaker, Silenced on DOMA by Colleagues Citing 'God's Law," *Huffington Post* (last updated Jun. 28, 2013, 4:00 PM), http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2013/06/27/brian-sims-doma_n_3513741.html.
- Glen Retief, "Brandon Bitner's Story: An Interview With His Mom," *Your Teen* (Sep. 20, 2012).
- Roe v. Roe, 228 Va. 722 (1985).
- Romer v. Evans, 517 U.S. 620 (1996).
- Amy Ronner, "Bottoms v. Bottoms: The Lesbian Mother and the Judicial Perpetuation of Damaging Stereotypes," 7 Yale J. L. & Feminism, 1995.
- Clifford J. Rosky, "Like Father Like Son: Homosexuality, Parenthood and the Gender of Homophobia," 20 Yale J.L. & Feminism, 2009.
- Teemu Ruskola, "Minor Disregard: The Legal Construction of the Fantasy that Gay and Lesbian Youth Do Not Exist," 8 *Yale J. L. & Feminism* 269, 1996.
- Stephen T. Russell, and Kara Joyner, "Adolescent sexual orientation and suicide risk: Evidence from a national study," *American Journal of Public Health* (2001) 91:1276–1281.

- S.B. 461, Printer's No. 450, Reg. Sess. (Pa. 2011), and bill history.
- S.B. 707, Printer's No. 1682, Reg. Sess. (Pa. 2010), and bill history.
- S.B. 719, Printer's No. 740, Reg. Sess. (Pa. 2013), and bill history.
- S.B. 935, Printer's No. 1124, Reg. Sess. (Pa. 2009), and bill history.
- S.B. 1250, Printer's No. 1776, Reg. Sess. (Pa. 2008), and bill history.
- Mark Scolforo, "Governor Corbett: Gay marriage is like marriage of brother and sister" (Oct. 4, 2013), *available at* http://abclocal.go.com/wpvi/story?id=9273985.
- Brad Sears, Christy Mallory, and Nan D. Hunter, "Voters' Initiatives to Repeal or Prevent Laws Prohibiting Employment Discrimination Against LGBT People, 1974-Present," in *Documenting Discrimination on the Basis of Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity in State Employment* (Los Angeles: The Williams Institute, 2009).

Servicemembers Legal Defense Network, "About 'Don't Ask, Don't Tell'" (2011).

- Servicemembers Legal Defense Network, "About the Servicemembers Legal Defense Network" (2011).
- Julie Shapiro, "Custody and Conduct: How the Law Fails Lesbian and Gay Parents and Their Children," 71 Indiana L. J. 71 623-627, 1996.
- Stan Simon, "Homosexual Fights Driving Ban," The Hartford Courant, Nov. 6, 1970 at 17.
- Marc Stein, *City of Sisterly and Brotherly Loves: Lesbian and Gay Philadelphia, 1945-1972* (Philadelphia: Temple University Press, 2004).
- Strauss v. Horton, 207 P.3d 48 (Cal. 2009).
- Andy Towle, "Anti-Gay Bullying Blamed in Suicide of Pennsylvania Teen," *Towleroad* (Nov. 8, 2010), http://www.towleroad.com/2010/11/anti-gay-bullying-blamed-in-suicide-of-pennsylvania-teen.html.
- U.S. Department of Justice, Federal Bureau of Investigation, Hate Crime Statistics 1998.
- U.S. Department of Justice, Federal Bureau of Investigation, Hate Crime Statistics 2011.
- William H. Whitmore, A Bibliographical Sketch of the Laws of the Massachusetts Colony from 1630 to 1686 (Boston: Rockwell and Churchill, 1890).
- Casey Wilan and Michael Pearson, *Boy Scout Leaders Put Off Gay Vote on Gay Membership*, CNN U.S. (Feb. 6, 2013, 2:40 PM), http://www.cnn.com/2013/02/06/us/boy-scoutspolicy.

Gary Joseph Wilson, "Marriage Equality Is 'Still a Heavy Lift' in Pennsylvania," *PA Independent* (June 27, 2013).

Amy Worden, "Pa. moves to ban same-sex marriage," Phila. Inquirer, June 7, 2006, at A1.

Gina Zotti, "5 PA county lawmakers co-sponsor marriage bill," Daily Local, Jan. 29, 2006.